

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2019

Undergraduate Nurse Educator Perceptions of Preparation to Teach Interprofessional Collaboration

Tamara Powell Berghout *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Nursing Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Tamara Berghout

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Maureen Walsh, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Emily Green, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Shannon Decker, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

The Office of the Provost

Walden University 2019

Abstract

Undergraduate Nurse Educator Perceptions of Preparation to Teach Interprofessional

Collaboration

by

Tamara Berghout

MSN, Weber State University, 2011 BSN, Weber State University, 2007

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

November 2019

Abstract

If nurse educators do not teach students to function in interprofessional teams, students may lack communication and teamwork skills, which can result in patient harm; however, nurse educators do not always understand the concept of interprofessional collaboration (IPC) and may, therefore, fail to teach it to students. The purpose of this multiple case study was to understand how undergraduate nurse educators prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. The theory of transformative learning and the Interprofessional Education Collaborative core competencies of IPC framed this study. Data included semistructured interviews and associated documents from 9 nurse educators representing 3 different schools of nursing. Transcribed interviews and associated documents were coded for emergent themes. The 5 key themes that emerged related to nurse educator preparation to teach IPC were academic IPC preparation was limited, lack of formal preparation and an incomplete understanding, interprofessional communication: positive perceptions and perceived barriers, previous IPC exposure influenced instruction, and educators taught IPC informally. The results of this study may influence positive social change by inspiring educational leaders to consider the possibility that nurse educators may need IPC-specific faculty development. Research suggests that when educators know how to teach IPC, they can prepare students to practice in interprofessional teams. Most importantly, when new nurses know how to work in interprofessional teams, this may result in a decrease in the incidence of unintentional patient injuries.

Undergraduate Nurse Educator Perceptions of Preparation to Teach Interprofessional

Collaboration

by

Tamara Berghout

MSN, Weber State University, 2011 BSN, Weber State University, 2007

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

November 2019

Acknowledgments

Completing a dissertation is a long, difficult, and sometimes lonely process. My journey has been challenging and time consuming. I am convinced that I could not have done it on my own. I therefore want to express my thanks to the many people who have helped me on my way. I am very grateful to my dissertation chair, Laurel Walsh. Dr. Walsh has provided me with wisdom, patience, and encouragement in my journey. Likewise, I am grateful to the other members of my committee, Dr. Emily Green and Dr. Shannon Decker. Their talents and attention to detail helped me to complete the writing of this paper. I am also thankful to my friends, many of them colleagues; their support and listening ears are greatly appreciated.

I would not have been able to pursue this dream if not for the support, financial and otherwise, of my Dean and Department Chair. I am grateful to those who believe in the power of education and are willing to help others obtain it. Most of all, I would like to thank my family, and especially my dear husband. Their support has been invaluable; I know this and thank them for their patience and love. God bless all of you.

The process of earning a doctoral degree has been eye opening and motivating for me. I have developed a true love of scholarship. I did not realize it at the time, but my journey to this point began when I started nursing school many long years ago. I will always be grateful that I because a nurse and later an educator. I could not ask for a better vocation in life; serving others has made my life full and purposeful. Finally, I believe that my life has been guided by a power beyond my own, and I am grateful for that influence and love in my life.

List of Tables	v
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	3
Problem Statement	8
Purpose of the Study	9
Research Questions	10
Conceptual Framework	10
Nature of the Study	12
Definitions	13
Assumptions	14
Scope and Delimitations	15
Limitations	16
Significance	16
Summary	17
Chapter 2: Literature Review	20
Literature Search Strategy	22
Conceptual Framework	24
Interprofessional Communication Core Competencies	
Transformative Learning Theory (TLT)	
Literature Related to Interprofessional Collaborative Education	32
Interprofessional Collaborative Education in Nursing	
Barriers to Teaching Interprofessional Collaboration	

Table of Contents

The Need for Formal Preparation			
Summary and Conclusions			
Chapter 3: Research Method			
Research Design and Rationale			
Role of the Researcher	41		
Methodology	43		
Participant Selection			
Instrumentation			
Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection			
Data Analysis Plan	50		
Trustworthiness	52		
Credibility			
Transferability	53		
Dependability			
Confirmability	53		
Ethical Procedures	54		
Potential Risks			
Recruitment and Consent Procedures	55		
Confidentiality	55		
Data Protection			
Summary	57		
Chapter 4: Results	58		
Setting	58		

Data Collection	59
Interviews	60
Documents	61
Data Analysis	62
Results	64
Research Question 1	64
Research Question 2	68
Evidence of Trustworthiness	75
Credibility	75
Transferability	75
Dependability	76
Confirmability	76
Summary	76
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	79
Interpretation of the Findings	81
Theme 1: Academic IPC Preparation was Limited	81
Theme 2: Lack of Formal Preparation and an Incomplete Understanding	83
Theme 3: Interprofessional Communication: Positive Perceptions and	
Perceived Barriers	84
Theme 4: Previous IPC Exposure Influenced Instruction	85
Theme 5: Educators Taught IPC Informally	86
Theory and the Results	87
Limitations of the Study	88

Recommendations	
Implications	
Conclusion	90
References	
Appendix: Interview Protocol	

List of Tables

Table 1. Participant	Characteristics		3
----------------------	-----------------	--	---

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Interprofessional communication and collaboration are essential skills for all nurses to possess; when healthcare teams do not interact successfully, patient outcomes are negatively impacted (James, 2013; Joint Commission [JC], 2016; Makary & Daniel, 2016). Interprofessional collaborative (IPC) practice is a team-based approach to patient care that occurs when multiple healthcare professionals work together purposefully to provide patient-centered, safe, and high-quality care (World Health Organization [WHO], 2010). The best time for nurses to begin learning IPC skills is in an academic setting, which places a high level of responsibility on educators (National League for Nursing [NLN], 2015; Sexton & Baessler, 2016; WHO, 2010). In this study, I investigated the experiences and perceptions of nine full-time undergraduate nurse educators working at three different nursing schools within the western United States. Because IPC practice contributes to safer patient care, positive social change implications of the study include improved patient outcomes and a potential reduction in new nurse clinical errors.

IPC practices encompass both an understanding of the value of teamwork and communication and the willingness to depart from past practices that did not encourage a team-based approach to patient care (WHO, 2010). Even though many guidelines exist describing IPC education best practices, little is known about how nurse educators have been prepared to teach IPC and how their academic and professional preparation informed their teaching. Many nurse educators did not learn about IPC when they were students and continue to display a lack of understanding about the concept today (Baessler, Best, & Sexton, 2016; Bigbee, Rainwater, & Butani, 2016; Bleich, 2016). In

addition, IPC has not always been encouraged in healthcare settings, and past relationships between various disciplines were not always team based or respectful; this situation left many professionals with less than optimal attitudes about working with other disciplines (NLN, 2015; Pardue, 2015). To remedy any gaps in knowledge and to change noncollaborative ways of thinking, stakeholders have recommended that all healthcare educators receive training to prepare them to teach IPC to students (American Association of Colleges of Nursing [AACN], 2012; NLN, 2016). Gaining an understanding of the academic and professional training that contribute to nurse educator IPC educational practices could help academic leaders to tailor professional development to the needs of nurse educators.

In the past, nurse educators were not trained to teach IPC, and it would be valuable to learn more about how current nurse educators describe their academic and professional preparation (Baessler et al., 2016; Bigbee et al., 2016; Bleich, 2016). The remainder of this chapter contains a more detailed introduction to the study, including a definition of the topic and a description of the background of IPC and IPC education. Next, I will provide the problem, purpose, and a research overview. A synopsis of the research approach, theoretical framework, definitions of the applicable concepts, and assumptions are then discussed. The remainder of the chapter includes an explanation of the study scope, limitations, delimitations, and the potential significance that the results may hold for future stakeholders. I will end this chapter with a synopsis and an introduction to Chapter 2.

Background

IPC education has been described as a group of students representing two or more healthcare professions who participate in educational experiences together (WHO, 2010). The goal of IPC education is to help students to gain a clear and respectful understanding of individual clinical roles and to learn valuable teamwork and communication skills to provide quality patient care (WHO, 2010). Formal IPC education typically begins with interprofessional didactic courses, moves on to simulated team-based activities, and concludes with a supervised clinical application activity (NLN, 2015). Each pedagogical approach to teaching IPC is valuable and contributes to a student's preparation for the highly complex healthcare world that they will enter upon graduation.

The rationale for IPC education lies in the evolution of the delivery of patient care and the resulting flaws. In the healthcare industry, medical errors that result in patient harm are an unfortunate reality (Kohn, Corrigan, & Donaldson, 2000). While the results of some errors are minor, others cause serious injury or loss of life (James, 2013; Makary & Daniel, 2016). Although exact numbers are difficult to determine, in a report, the Institute of Medicine (IOM; 2001) suggested that poor communication contributed to more than 70% of all medical errors in the United States. More recently, the JC (2016) reported that during the year 2015, at least 1,744 patient deaths in the United States were attributed to medical errors caused by communication breakdowns.

Inadequate communication occurs not because professionals are careless but because modern healthcare is a complex and multiprofessional process (IOM, 2001). In the current model of care, every member of the highly skilled team has been educated to focus on different aspects of a patient's overall care. In a hospital, for example, patients might receive care from nurses, physicians, physical therapists, pharmacists, social workers, laboratory professionals, radiology professionals, nutritionists, and respiratory therapists. The challenge with so many disciplines all contributing to a patient's care is to ensure that everyone has the same goals and that each provider communicates all necessary information to the entire team (NLN, 2015; WHO, 2010). Strong team communication is especially important for nurses, who often act as the team intermediary, especially in inpatient settings (Interprofessional Education Collaborative [IPEC], 2011).

With the increase in healthcare complexity and the high incidence of medical errors in mind, the WHO (2010) called for a revolution in the way that healthcare professionals practice and in how students are educated. In their report, the WHO suggested that healthcare providers must develop a more coordinated approach to patient care. The concept of IPC is based on the conviction that optimal patient care can only be achieved when each member of the healthcare team works collaboratively and communicates openly (Becker, Hanyok, & Walton-Moss, 2014). The WHO also indicated that to learn to function interprofessionally, students must have opportunities to learn and engage with multiple disciplines.

Research has supported the value of good teamwork in healthcare (Boev & Xia, 2015; Eppich, 2015). For example, Boev and Xia (2015) found that better IPC among healthcare teams resulted in a lower incidence of central line infections and ventilator-associated pneumonia among hospitalized patients when compared with teams who did

not collaborate well. Even though IPC education is considered the ideal, there have been challenges to implementing IPC education, and institutions have been slow to change (Cahn, 2014; Hall & Zierler, 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015). Yet, change is essential because students who do not have the opportunity to interact with other disciplines may not comprehend what others do, learn successful communication skills, or understand how to work cooperatively (Banks, Stanley, Brown, & Matthew, 2019; WHO, 2010).

There are many reasons that IPC instruction has been challenging. Traditionally, healthcare students were educated within their separate professional *silos* without significant interaction with other disciplines (Becker et al., 2014; Speakman & Arenson, 2015; Sullivan, Kiovsky, Mason, Hill, & Dukes, 2015); this system still exists, to some extent, in many institutions (NLN, 2015). Additionally, past power differentials between nurses, physicians, and hospital administration often inhibited collaborative relationships and attitudes (Bell, Michalec, & Arenson, 2014; Meleis, 2016). Current research still indicates that negative relationships or attitudes exist in some situations (Reid, Fielden, Holt, MacLean, & Quinton, 2018). The result of past isolated educational practices and power differentials were educators who were unprepared to teach IPC (NLN, 2015). Because traditions can be challenging to overcome, the not-to-distant past must be considered when examining nurse educator preparation because past attitudes can cloud present behaviors (Bell et al., 2014).

Other challenges that have prevented educators from implementing IPC educational initiatives include insufficient institutional support, lack of resources, and difficulty in fitting more information into an already saturated curriculum (Becker et al.,

2014; Bressler & Persico, 2016). One additional barrier to IPC education is a lack of understanding of what IPC is or how to teach the topic to students (Bressler & Persico, 2016; Greer, Clay, Blue, Evans, & Garr, 2014). If educators do not have a clear vision of IPC, they are less likely to see past the many challenges required to implement lasting change (Davis, Clevenger, Posnock, Robertson, & Ander, 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015; Olenick & Allen, 2013). Because nurse educators cannot teach what they do not clearly understand, they need the opportunity to learn about IPC best practices and how to teach it to students.

While many researchers have investigated how IPC education affects students, few have examined the preparation that nurse educators received to teach IPC to students. Within nursing education, researchers have demonstrated that well-planned IPC educational interventions can enhance a student's ability to successfully communicate and collaborate (Fewster-Thuente & Batteson, 2016; Rhodes, 2016). IPC education might include a variety of teaching strategies, such as case studies, problem-based learning, role-play, discussions, and simulation (Grace, McLeod, Streckfuss, Ingram, & Morgan, 2016; Lie, Forest, Kysh, & Sinclair, 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015). At a minimum, IPC education should encompass the concepts of interprofessional communication and teamwork, a consideration of each discipline's roles and responsibilities, and a respectful acknowledgment of shared ethics and values (IPEC, 2011, 2016). Most importantly, IPC education should include opportunities for students from multiple disciplines to come together to interact and to practice positive teamwork (NLN, 2015; Pardue, 2015). Sexton and Baessler (2016) observed that when teaching IPC, educator abilities and attitudes play an important role in student outcomes. While researchers have suggested that well-prepared faculty are considered a necessity for teaching IPC (Cransford & Bates, 2015; Davis et al., 2015; Kahaleh, Danielson, Franson, Wesley, & Umland, 2015), many found that nurse educators did not consistently receive formal training to prepare them to teach IPC (Bigbee et al., 2016; Chen, Rivera, Rotter, Green, & Kools, 2016; Loversidge & Demb, 2015). Researchers have also found that when educators are not sufficiently prepared to teach IPC well, student outcomes were adverse (Becker et al., 2014; Delunas & Rouse, 2014; Reid et al., 2018). Because IPC faculty development was not always provided and IPC was not always taught, the purpose of this study was to ascertain how educators prepared to teach IPC and to understand how their preparation informed their teaching.

Investigators who have examined nurse educator IPC faculty development indicated promising results (Davis et al., 2015; Hall & Zierler, 2015; Shrader, Mauldin, Hammad, Mitcham, & Blue, 2015). The best IPC faculty development seemed to involve a long-term, broad approach and include mentoring (Blakeney, Pfeifle, Jones, Hall, & Zierler, 2016; McMorrow & Huber, 2017; Poirier & Wilhelm, 2014). Published incidence of IPC faculty development were limited. Learning more about undergraduate nurse educators in the western United States helped to clarify the experiences and perceptions of those educators and may help stakeholders to determine if further preparation may be necessary.

Problem Statement

To provide safe patient care, nurse educators must teach students the concepts of interprofessional communication and collaboration (Foronda, MacWilliams, & McArthur, 2016; Sexton & Baessler, 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015). Even though IPC is important, many nurse educators had a knowledge gap regarding IPC education and could benefit from faculty development or other kinds of resources or support (Baessler et al., 2016; Dalrymple, Martin, & Smith, 2013; Djukic et al., 2015). Although faculty development has been considered by many to be the key to successful IPC educational initiatives, it is unclear if nurse educators have consistently obtained sufficient preparation to teach IPC (Baessler et al., 2016; Bigbee et al., 2016). It is clear that if nurse educators do not understand IPC, they are less likely to include it in their curriculum (Coogle, Hackett, Owens, Ansello, & Mathews, 2016; Hemmings, 2015; Sorinola, Thistlewaite, Davies, & Peile, 2015). If nurse educators fail to teach IPC, new graduates may enter the workforce unprepared to practice interprofessionally (IOM, 2001), which is a patient safety issue that should be addressed.

The results of this study may contribute to positive social change by motivating stakeholders in nursing to consider how educators prepared to teach IPC and to evaluate how educator preparation may inform teaching. My hope in undertaking this study was that learning more about this phenomenon could lead to adequately prepared educators who could then teach students how to work as part of the types of interprofessional teams that deliver safe patient care. This research is distinctive because it addresses an under

researched area of nursing education that could lead to improved patient outcomes (see Bigbee et al., 2016; Davis et al., 2015).

While research on IPC education exists, most investigators did not describe how or if educators received appropriate preparation to teach the topic. Several investigations on IPC educational initiatives indicated that faculty did not fully understand IPC and needed training to be able to teach it to students (Baessler et al., 2016; Bigbee et al., 2016; Loversidge & Demb, 2015; NLN, 2015). Researchers have also observed that the apparent unfamiliarity with the topic may have contributed to adverse student learning outcomes (Dalrymple et al., 2013; Delunas & Rouse, 2014; Reid et al., 2018). While many investigators concluded that educators needed to be well prepared (i.e., Gordon, Lasaterm, Brunett, & Dieckmann, 2015; Hall & Zierler, 2015), few had examined IPC educator preparation. Also, little was known about how educator preparation informed teaching. Because nurse educator preparation can impact the future performance of students who will become nurses, it is ultimately a patient safety issue that requires further consideration.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. The phenomenon of interest for this study was full-time, undergraduate registered nurse (RN) educators' preparation to teach IPC. Because of the focus on the experiences and perceptions of nurse educators, I employed a qualitative approach in this study.

Research Questions

The following questions guided this study:

Research Question 1: How do undergraduate nurse educators describe their preparation to teach interprofessional collaboration? Research Question 2: How does the preparation that undergraduate nurse educators experience inform their teaching practice?

Conceptual Framework

Because the focus of this study was on both how educators prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching, I combined two different frames of reference to create a conceptual framework for this study. First, I selected the IPC core competencies, as defined by the IPEC (2016). Second, I chose Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) adult theory of transformative learning (TLT). The combination of the two concepts provided the academic context necessary to determine what is considered important in educator preparation and provided a lens through which to explore the qualitative data.

The IPC core competencies (IPEC, 2016) specify what information educators should teach students and what information educators themselves need to know (Legros, Amerongen, Cooley, & Schloss, 2015). The competencies include mutual respect, an acknowledgment of shared values/ethics, the development of teamwork and communication skills, and an understanding of the roles and responsibilities of all team members (IPEC, 2011). The core competencies are the recognized basis for IPC education-related activities and research in the United States and aided in focusing this study by guiding the questions I developed about what educators have learned to be prepared to teach IPC. In addition to the focus on knowledge, I felt that it was also important to bring in theory that explains how nurse educators operationalize their knowledge.

I also used Mezirow's TLT (1994, 1997, 2003) as a part of the conceptual framework in this study to focus on how nurse educators applied their knowledge to teach. TLT seeks to describe how adults learn, not only knowledge, but also how their learning has the power to change attitudes and behaviors (Mezirow, 1997). The distinction between gaining knowledge and transformative learning was key in my study. Although educators must possess the requisite knowledge to teach IPC, knowledge alone may not be enough (Davis et al., 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015; Olenick & Allen, 2013). Nurse educators must also use their knowledge to transform how they think and act.

Addressing foundational misunderstandings about the role of the nurse in modern clinical settings is often necessary when educators are called upon to teach IPC. To be successful in teaching these crucial competencies, educators must often challenge traditions, overcome barriers, and develop new ways of thinking and teaching (NLN, 2015). Mezirow (1994, 1997, 2003) proposed that the process of transformation involves experiential learning, followed by self-reflection. Mezirow also suggested that transformative learning is a social as well as an individual endeavor. For these reasons, TLT was well suited to IPC education, which also acknowledged the need to reflect on personal attitudes and learn through social experiences (Barr, 2013; Hean, Craddock, & Hammick, 2012).

The conceptual framework for this study was focused on what is considered essential knowledge and on how learning changes attitudes and behaviors. The process of self-reflection and change within a social context described in TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003) and the competencies identified by IPEC (2016) helped me focus the interview questions and the evaluation of data in this study. The competencies guided me in the creation of the questions about what nurse educators had learned to prepare to teach IPC. In addition, TLT helped me to focus on how what educators learned influenced their teaching practices. The combination of the concepts described in this section corresponded well with a qualitative research paradigm because the focus of this study was to understand educators' experiences. The connections between TLT, the core competencies, and this study will be more thoroughly discussed in Chapter 2.

Nature of the Study

The purpose of this study was to examine nurse educators' experiences and perceptions of their preparation to teach IPC and how it informed their teaching. I chose a qualitative approach to this study because I intended to explore participant perceptions. Qualitative research, as described by Merriam (2009) is focused on individual interpretations of a phenomenon, making a qualitative design was an ideal way to gain an understanding of nurse educators' perceptions regarding their preparation. Within the qualitative design, a case study methodology was selected for this investigation because I was interested in learning about multiple individuals. The case study method involves the examination of a bounded group (see Merriam, 2009), making it a useful method for learning about multiple nurse educators. In this study, the group, or case, was identified as full-time, undergraduate RN educators.

To lend strength and validity to the study results, and to analyze across multiple settings, I employed a multiple case study approach. I chose to interview nine nurse educators from three different institutions located in the western United States to strengthen my findings. Additionally, I also examined documents illustrating nurse educator preparation to provide a fuller picture of nurse educator experiences. I anticipated that the data gathered from interviews and documents would provide rich information that could illuminate the participants' preparation to teach IPC.

Definitions

In this section, I provide definitions for the terms associated with IPC and nursing education that were used in this study.

Collaboration: "Both parties work together to find a mutually agreeable solution ... to maintain the ongoing relationship and achieve win-win results. Collaborative negotiation also incorporates the idea of innovative thinking that leads to finding new opportunities that benefit both parties" (Frankel, Haraden, Federico, & Lenoci-Edwards, 2017, p. 15).

Faculty development: The development of faculty should center on the IPECidentified IPC competencies of teamwork, communication, values, and roles and responsibilities. Faculty development should involve active learning and also include facilitation strategies, tools, and any specialized resources that are available. Finally, faculty development activities should be social and include time to reflect on possible biases and attitudes related to IPC (IPEC, 2016; National Advisory Council on Nurse Education and Practice [NACNEP], 2015).

Interprofessional collaboration: "When multiple health workers from different professional backgrounds work together with patients, families, and communities to deliver the highest quality of care" (WHO, 2010, p. 13).

Interprofessional education: "When students from two or more professions learn about, from, and with each other to enable effective collaboration and improve health outcomes" (WHO, 2010, p. 13).

Preparation: The process of developing the knowledge, skills, attitudes, and behaviors necessary to expertly model and teach IPC to students. To be prepared, educators must reflect on their attitudes and teaching practices and adopt the embodied professional ideals regarding the importance of IPC in providing high-quality healthcare outcomes (NLN, 2015).

Teamwork: "Hallmarks of a strong team include working together to plan forward, reflect back, communicate clearly, and manage risks" (Frankel et al., 2017, p. 14).

Assumptions

In this study, my assumption that participants would answer questions willingly and honestly was foundational. I also believed that the information obtained from interviews and the review of artifacts would help to answer the questions posed in this study. I likewise assumed that nurse educators were invested in teaching students and wanted to align their practices to national guidelines. Finally, I assumed that teaching IPC would benefit students and that educators would be better teachers if they were well prepared. Without these assumptions, it would have been impossible to make meaning of the information that nurse educators shared.

Scope and Delimitations

The scope of this study concerned the perceptions of nine full-time nurse educators who taught undergraduate RN students from three different brick-and-mortar schools of nursing. I interviewed three participants from each school to strengthen the generalizability of the findings. Documents were also examined to gain an understanding of the teaching practices of the interviewees and their programs as well as to shed light on any training activities in which they may have participated. Potential documents were identified as course syllabi, course descriptions, program course requirements, faculty development documents, and journal articles or books. I anticipated that the documents would provide information that could assist in answering the questions posed in this study. The problem identified for this study was that nurse educators must be prepared to teach students to practice interprofessionally for the safety of future patients, but, many lacked the knowledge and attitudes that were considered necessary for teaching IPC (Baessler et al., 2016; Bigbee et al., 2016; Bleich, 2016).

The goal of examining nurse educator perceptions was to determine how they prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. I selected nurse educators from a specific geographic location within the western United States to limit the scope of the study. A combination of Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) TLT and the

IPEC (2016) IPC core competences made up the conceptual framework for this study. While I considered other adult learning theories, the TLT was most suitable with the intent of this study.

Limitations

I identified several limitations concerning this study. First, even though three different schools of nursing were included in the study, the small sample size limits the generalizability of the study. Three different nurse educators from three schools of nursing were interviewed to mitigate this limitation. Additionally, I examined documents illustrating nurse educator faculty preparation and teaching to triangulate the findings.

A limitation to using qualitative interviews and reviewing documents was that I was the sole collector of data, which provided the potential for researcher bias. To limit the potential for researcher bias, I allowed each participant to review their transcript to ensure that I had represented their thoughts accurately. In addition to interviews, documents were also examined to add dimension to the data.

Other limitations of the study included accessibility to potential interviewees and documents and their willingness to participate. To address this limitation, I elicited participation from multiple nurse educators and interviewed the first three from each school that indicated their willingness to participate. Further strategies used to address these limitations are discussed in Chapter 3.

Significance

The findings from this study have the potential to increase patient safety by improving nursing education. The results also contribute to the discipline of nursing education by providing insight into how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC. Knowing how nurse educators prepared to teach IPC is valuable because they can only fulfill their responsibility to teach students if they fully understand the concept and know how to teach the topic to students. The results of this study could assist stakeholders in nursing education to identify potential areas of concern that could influence nurse educators, nursing students, and future patients.

Summary

In this chapter, I have discussed the study topic and background of nurse educator preparation to teach IPC. I then described the problem and purpose of the study along with the research questions. Following the research questions, I introduced the conceptual framework and described the nature of the study. I then provided the term definitions, study assumptions, scope, delimitations, and limitations of the study. I concluded this chapter by discussing the significance and potential for social change for this study.

In summary, to prepare students to provide safe patient care, nursing educators have been charged with teaching IPC to students (NLN, 2015). Even though educators have an obligation to teach IPC, there was evidence that IPC education had not always been included in the curriculum (NLN, 2015; Sullivan et al., 2015). There was also evidence that many educators had not learned IPC while students and did not fully understand what IPC was, why it may be necessary, or how to teach it (Baessler et al., 2016; Bigbee et al., 2016; Loversidge & Demb, 2015). Experts agree that if IPC educational initiatives are to succeed, educators must be adequately prepared to teach IPC (Christofilos, DeMatteo, & Penciner, 2015; Hermann, Head, Black, & Singleton, 2016; Lennen & Miller, 2017). However, it is not clear that nurse educators always received preparation to teach IPC (Bigbee et al., 2016; Hall & Zierler, 2015).

Because nurse educator preparation is an essential element to successful IPC educational initiatives, it was important to understand how nurse educators are prepared. It was also valuable to ask how preparation has informed teaching practices to gain greater insight into how educators were teaching IPC to their students. To gain a greater understanding of the experiences and perceptions of nurse educators regarding their preparation to teach IPC, I interviewed nurse educators and examined documents describing any preparation they may have received as well as how their preparation informed their teaching.

Using multiple forms of data provided insight into the experiences and perceptions of nurse educators regarding their preparation to teach IPC. The results of this study could guide those in leadership to make informed decisions regarding the possibility of future faculty needs. Additionally, the results of this study could help leaders to ensure that educators fully understand how to prepare RN students to participate in interprofessional teams. Ultimately, this study could have direct implications for positive social change that could result in ensuring that new nurses have the knowledge they need to provide safe patient care.

In Chapter 2, I will present a literature review on the phenomenon of nurse educator preparation to teach IPC. The search strategy for relevant research will be explained. In addition, research on the theoretical lens for this study, Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) theory of TLT and the IPEC's (2016) IPC core competencies will also be described. Because there are only a few extant studies focused on how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC, I also reviewed research on how nurse educators taught IPC to determine if faculty preparation was discussed.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

The problem I identified in this study was that although they are responsible for teaching students how to function in interprofessional teams, little was known about how nurse educators prepared to teach IPC or how their preparation informed their practice (see Bigbee et al., 2016; Bleich, 2016). The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching practices. The nurse educators under focus in this study were nine educators who worked full time and taught didactic courses at undergraduate nursing programs in the western United States.

The high incidence of medical errors in the United States during the late 1990s prompted stakeholders to reassess how patient care was delivered and how healthcare professionals prepared for practice (IOM, 2001). Recognizing the need for educational reform, the WHO (2010) urged teaching institutions to place a greater emphasis on teaching students how to function in team-based situations. The call for change was supported by multiple professional organizations, such as the IOM (2010), the Josiah Macy Jr. Foundation (2013), and the AACN (2012). In response to the WHO's appeal, the IPEC (2011) was established to formulate a path for educational transformation. The IPEC identified four core competencies to serve as the basis for IPC education and recommended that all health professions faculty receive training to understand both what and how to teach IPC to students (AACN, 2012).

IPC education includes the teaching of communication and collaboration skills to healthcare students from multiple professional disciplines (WHO, 2010). The aim of teaching IPC is to prepare healthcare professionals to work as cohesive teams that communicate in ways that encourage safe, effective, and patient-centered care (Bleich, 2016; Crouch, Fillmore, Fly, & Ukot, 2015; Foronda et al., 2016). When professionals demonstrate strong IPC skills, medical errors decrease and patient safety is improved (Boev & Xia, 2015; Eppich, 2015; JC, 2016). The optimal way to ensure student success is to begin with well-prepared educators (Kahaleh et al., 2015; NLN, 2015). Despite the recommendations of many professional organizations, nurse educators do not consistently obtain IPC faculty development (Bigbee et al., 2016; Bleich, 2016). Exploring how nurse educators prepare to teach IPC may help to inform those involved in nursing education and provide insight into what nurse educators need to know to teach IPC.

In this chapter, I will provide a comprehensive review of current literature in an attempt to shed further light on the phenomenon of nurse educator preparation to teach IPC. This chapter is divided into four sections to organize and explain the findings from this review of research exploring nurse educator preparation. The first section contains a description of the process used to search for and find relevant literature. Next, I have described the IPEC (2016) core competencies for IPC education and the TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003), which served as the conceptual framework for this study. The third section consists of a critical overview of the research conducted within the last 5 years concerning both IPC education in nursing and nurse educator preparation to teach IPC. I end this chapter with a summary of the major themes I discovered in the literature.

Literature Search Strategy

I conducted a comprehensive literature review to explore current knowledge about the identified problem, purpose, and research questions. The literature for this search was located in peer-reviewed academic journals specializing in nursing, healthcare, and IPC. The focus of my investigation was to find research that examined how nurse educators prepared to teach and have taught IPC. Applicable research on IPC published within the last 5 years that demonstrated scholarly work was selected for consideration. Literature describing the IPEC (2016) core competencies and literature related to TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003) were also reviewed.

Using the Walden University Online Library, I searched nursing-focused databases for appropriate research. Academic Search Complete, CINAHL, ProQuest, Medline, and Ovid databases were accessed in the literature search process. The key search terms used in the databases included *nursing*, *nursing education*, *interprofessional collaboration*, *interprofessional collaborative education*, *teamwork*, *faculty development*, *higher education*, *theory*, and *transformative learning*; I used these terms individually and combined using the Boolean phrase "AND" as applicable. In the search for information on Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) TLT, I searched the Sage database to find both current and historical research. My goal in conducting the literature search was to identify information that was relevant, current, and provided a broad background on the topics.

Along with the many nursing-specific journals containing articles on IPC, I also identified three journals that specialized in the topic of healthcare IPC. Even though there were multiple possibilities, I was only able to locate a few studies on educator preparation to teach IPC. Because of the lack of research on IPC educator preparation, I also reviewed studies examining how nurse educators taught IPC. I determined that saturation had been reached when the manuscripts in the various databases became repetitious. I also reviewed articles discussing the history of IPC, the need for IPC in the healthcare industry, and the importance of teaching IPC to nursing students in the background section in Chapter 1.

I developed several criteria to focus the search. First, I excluded non-English items. Additionally, I rejected any IPC studies that did not include nursing educators. I also eliminated research on IPC from other countries from consideration because of the many differences between the United States healthcare system and educational systems with those of other countries. My considerations for inclusion were further determined through an examination of the abstracts and a deliberation on the relevance of each article to the purpose of this study. I excluded some of the remaining articles because they did not meet the WHO's (2010) IPC definition, which stipulates that IPC learning activities consist of representatives from at least two different disciplines.

All resulting studies published within the last 5 years that examined faculty development to teach IPC and how faculty taught IPC were included in this review. In addition, I also examined many articles that outlined the history of IPC education. This analysis included a combination of qualitative, quantitative, and mixed-methods research. It was considered beneficial to include all of the research found on IPC regardless of methodology employed because each method assists in creating a picture of the situation of how educators prepared to teach IPC and how IPC was taught. In the search for literature on the conceptual framework, I also reviewed research discussing the use of theory in IPC education, original seminal works on TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003) and the IPEC (2011) core competencies, and research that had used TLT or the IPEC core competencies as a theoretical foundation.

Conceptual Framework

Experts have recognized the value of building IPC educational initiatives around a theoretical framework to assist in the articulation of the concept and aide in the development and implementation of teaching and learning activities (Hean et al., 2012; IPEC, 2016). Several investigators suggested that because IPC education is a complex and multidimensional topic, no single theory was sufficient in all circumstances (Barr, 2013; Hean et al., 2012). I carefully considered the nature of the phenomenon to determine how to frame educator preparation to teach IPC. First, I acknowledged that preparation occurs in many ways and may encompass a range of experiences, including formal faculty development events or informal on-the-job (i.e., clinical) experiential learning. Preparation, as described by the NLN (2015), focused on attitudes as well as the development of the knowledge and skills that are necessary to enable educators to both teach and model IPC behaviors for students.

Changing ways of thinking and doing was the primary rationale for implementing IPC education and was of interest to me when examining how educators prepared to teach IPC (IPEC, 2016; NLN, 2015; WHO, 2010). The perceptions of educators regarding their preparation to teach IPC in this study concentrated both on what they

learned and on how what they learned shaped them as educators. To focus this study, I used a combination of the IPEC core competencies, which experts have identified as essential knowledge for students and educators, and Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) adult TLT.

Interprofessional Communication Core Competencies

Understanding what nurse educators teaching IPC are expected to know can provide a context when attempting to examine nurse educator preparation. The IPEC (2011) recommended a set of competencies that were designed to define and underpin all IPC education. The IPEC expert panel identified four overarching domains that were determined to embody IPC practice, and these competencies included:

- Values and ethics: Healthcare professionals must embrace and model IPC values and ethical ideals that are respectful, team based, and patient centered; this is in contrast with past traditions that are now viewed as professioncentric, self-serving, and prohibitive of change (IPEC, 2011).
- 2. Roles and responsibilities: Healthcare professionals must understand and articulate their professional roles and responsibilities as well as those of all other team members (IPEC, 2011). The IPEC (2011) explained that when all members of the team understand the unique and complimentary abilities of each discipline, as well as their place within the team, patients receive better care.
- Communication: Healthcare professionals need to communicate effectively.
 Good team-based communication includes respectful, active listening; timely
feedback, and the use of negotiation and conflict resolution skills (IPEC, 2011). Best practice also involves using standard communication tools, jargon-free language, and the sharing of information using technology (IPEC, 2011). Good communication also encompasses the recognition that differences in power and expertise can influence what others are comfortable saying, which in turn can affect patient safety (IPEC, 2011).

4. Teams and teamwork: Healthcare professionals must know how to work in interprofessional teams. Good teamwork is not easy, and learning how to function in interprofessional teams requires individuals who are willing to relinquish their professional autonomy in favor of a better way (IPEC, 2011).

The IPEC (2011) recommended that students be exposed to the concepts at all levels of education and that learning should involve active opportunities for students from all disciplines to learn together the knowledge, skills, and attitudes that comprise IPC. Experts also suggested that IPC education is not a one-time event but rather a long-term cultural and curriculum change (IPEC, 2011). Extant research using the core competencies was limited due to the specificity of the topic but did provide a basis for how others had used them in the research process.

Only one investigation specifically stated that the core competencies were part of the framework of their study. In their evaluation of a student assignment, Titzer, Swenty, and Wilson (2015) employed a survey to evaluate if the IPC activity met the four IPEC (2011) competencies. In other research, the IPEC core competencies were also used as the foundation of IPC investigations. Rossler, Buelow, Thompson, and Knofczynski (2017) grounded their student IPC educational activity on two of the core competencies: roles and responsibilities and teamwork. The authors found that students' comfort with working in interprofessional teams increased after the activity (Rossler et al., 2017). Sexton and Baessler (2016) also used the core competencies as the basis for their education and found that students learned more about IPC and believed that they had an improved ability to communicate and work as teams. West et al. (2015) evaluated how well their student learning activities met the core competencies through the use of a checklist and were able to determine which activities best met all of the competencies.

I located one study that utilized the IPEC (2011) core competencies and focused on an IPC faculty development activity. Hall and Zierler (2015) concluded that the competencies provided a foundation in guiding curricular development and ensured overall alignment. The authors also noted that the core competencies employed to teach students should also be used when preparing faculty to teach IPC (Hall & Zierler, 2015). The studies described above lead me to believe that although few investigators have utilized the core competencies as a framework, there is sufficient information to conclude that when used, the competencies provide a suitable foundation to link them to educator preparation to teach IPC.

Transformative Learning Theory (TLT)

Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) TLT emphasizes not only how adults learn but also how they internalize knowledge to change both attitudes and behaviors. Transformative learning involves the dismantling and subsequent rebuilding of an individual's attitudes and beliefs and implies more than simply gaining new knowledge or skills (Meijer, Kuijpers, Boei, Vrieling, & Geijsel, 2016). TLT incorporates the concepts of experiential learning, critical reflection, social learning, and deep change (Mezirow, 1994, 1997). According to Mezirow, the kind of learning that is most powerful involves real-life experiences; this corresponds with IPC education, which also places a heavy emphasis on experiential learning (IPEC, 2016). Transformative learning also involves challenging current ways of thinking and reflecting on how personal beliefs may contrast with new information (Mezirow, 1994). Negative attitudes are one of the barriers associated with the implementation of IPC education; this suggests that there is value in focusing on educators' beliefs and values and how preparation may influence mindsets (Barr, 2013; Hean et al., 2012).

Because TLT describes how adults learn in ways that encourage change, the theory can be used to examine how educator preparation influenced practice (Barr, 2013; Hean et al., 2012). A transformation of attitudes may be required when teaching IPC, because educators may find it necessary to break down barriers, challenge traditions, and develop new ways of thinking and teaching (NLN, 2015; Prentice, Engel, Taplay, & Stobbe, 2015). According to Mezirow (1994, 1997, 2003), the process of transformation begins with the learning of new ideas and is followed by a critical reflection on personal beliefs, a realization that change is needed, and a consideration of how to change. Personal reflection is recognized as an important part of IPC education (Lie et al., 2016; Pardue, 2015). Mezirow also suggested that a transformation of perspectives may not happen without social support. Learners who reflect and then revise their views often need opportunities to discuss the possibility of change with others and rely on social

support when changes are enacted (Taylor, 2007). Because learners begin with personal reflection and then move to shared interactions to process new ideas, significant learning is considered both an individual and a socially constructed endeavor. The idea of shared learning also fits well with IPC education, which places a heavy emphasis on the interprofessional social aspects of learning (NLN, 2015). My review of current research revealed the recent application of the principles of TLT in studies related to the phenomenon under examination in this study.

I identified several studies that exemplified how TLT can be used as a theoretical framework. TLT has been employed as a lens for exploring many of the issues involved in this study, including nursing education (Fletcher & Meyer, 2016; Kear, 2013; Kuennen, 2015; Pepin et al., 2017) and IPC education (King et al., 2013). Two of the studies examining IPC had used TLT as the theoretical foundation of their research.

In both studies, researchers asked if IPC education could be transformative. King et al. (2013) employed TLT as a framework to base the creation, implementation, and evaluation of their IPC educational endeavor and concluded that IPC education could be a transformative learning event. The authors noted positive changes in learner attitudes regarding IPC and improved communication skills after the experience (King et al., 2013). Similarly, another study utilizing TLT as a research framework also indicated that students altered their perspectives and behaviors after participating in an educational activity where students learned through real-world learning experiences (Bergh, Bac, Hugo, & Sandars, 2016). Although both studies examined students rather than educators, the findings strengthen the idea that IPC education has the potential to change attitudes and behaviors.

Researchers also asked what kind of learning experiences enable transformation. In a study focused on a nursing program, researchers used TLT to examine student narratives after an educational event (Kear, 2013). Kear's (2013) study confirmed that experiential learning appeared to have the power to affect learner attitudes. Kear also determined that social interactions could influence personal beliefs. Fletcher and Meyer (2016) concluded that the use of reflection in learning situations was instrumental in constructively altering previously held opinions. Fletcher and Meyer used the TLT as a framework for planning education for nursing students. The authors determined that TLT was applicable for use in nursing education and suggested it be employed to design educational experiences (Fletcher & Meyer, 2016).

In another example, Pepin et al. (2017) tested a competency-based approach to teaching to see if learners experienced changes in opinions. Pepin et al. concluded that reflection after learning experiences contributed to the transformation of attitudes. Echoing the findings of the previous studies, Kuennen (2015) used TLT as a framework to examine graduate nursing students' abilities to use critical reflection to enhance their understanding of a topic. Kuennen's findings indicated that learners were able to apply critical reflection to alter their perspectives and apply their new understanding to practical situations. The Kuennen study also supported the use of TLT as a framework for teaching and learning in nursing education.

The TLT has also been used to examine how educators learn new knowledge in preparation to teach. Meijer et al. (2016) applied the TLT as a framework to understand the kinds of activities that encouraged educators to experience the deep learning that changes beliefs and actions. Meijer et al. found that the participants were more likely to undergo deep changes in personal perspectives when provided with the opportunity to reflect both individually and within a social context. Many researchers also noted that it was more difficult for educators to change their behaviors than it was their beliefs. This conclusion suggests that even when learners understand the adjustments that they should embrace, it is not always easy to make changes. In their study, Meijer et al. speculated that educators' attitudes might also play a role in whether students felt motivated to change behavior. Because change is often one of the goals of IPC education, attitudes must be taken into account when examining IPC education.

In summary, the IPEC (2011, 2016) core competencies provided a foundation for what IPC education involved, whether for students or faculty. Although few investigators used the competencies as their conceptual lens, many acknowledged the value in planning and teaching IPC and in researching IPC educational issues with the use of the competencies (Barr, 2013; Hean et al., 2012). Current research also confirmed the use of TLT as a viable lens from which to view IPC education in nursing (Kear, 2013; King et al., 2013; Meijer et al., 2016). The conceptual framework for this study was used to guide the gathering and examination of literature and also provided context for the collection and analysis of data.

Literature Related to Interprofessional Collaborative Education

An examination of research from the last 5 years on IPC education in nursing revealed that most authors focused on how it was taught to students rather than how educators prepared to teach IPC. Because studies on IPC educator preparation were rare, I also examined research describing IPC student education. I looked for research on IPC student education to see if nurse educator preparation was discussed and to determine the current state of IPC education in nursing.

Interprofessional Collaborative Education in Nursing

When interprofessional teams work collaboratively, they contribute to better patient outcomes (Boev & Xia, 2015; Eppich, 2015; Padgett, Gossett, Mayer, Chien, & Turner, 2017), and when healthcare professionals fail to work collaboratively, patients errors are more likely (JC, 2016; Makary & Daniel, 2016). To ensure that healthcare professionals know how to work in interprofessional teams, most experts suggest that they begin to learn IPC skills while they are students (Ketcherside, Rhodes, Powelson, Cox, & Parker, 2017; Sexton & Baessler, 2016; WHO, 2010).

When students received IPC education, investigators found that it was taught through assignments, courses, workshops, and practical skills activities (Balogun, Rose, Thomas, Owen, & Brashers, 2015; Krueger, Ernstmeyer, & Kirking, 2017; Motycka et al., 2018). Although IPC education was often a one-time event, occasionally IPC concepts were threaded throughout the entire curriculum (Arenson et al., 2015; Fewster-Thuente, 2014; Hermann et al., 2016). Educators used a variety of methods to teach IPC, including case studies, problem-based learning activities, discussions, individual reflective assignments, simulated scenarios, and clinical application activities (Beard, Robertson, Pardue, 2015; Semler & Cude, 2015; Titzer et al., 2015). Investigators also described the content of IPC education.

In many studies, those implementing IPC education utilized all four of the IPEC (2016) core competencies to plan their educational activities (Sterrett, Hawkins, Hertweck, & Schreiber, 2015; Turrentine et al., 2016; West et al., 2015). Some chose to focus on one or two of the competencies, such as teamwork/collaboration (Coleman, McLean, Williams, & Hasan, 2017; Park, Hamlin, Hawking, & Hawking, 2014; Saylor, Vernoony, Selekman, & Cowperthwait, 2016), communication (Liu, Poirier, Butler, Comrie, & Pailden, 2015), or roles and responsibilities (Shanahan & Lewis, 2015; Sweigart et al., 2016; Von der Lancken & Levenhagen, 2014). Results of studies on IPC education indicated that in general, students who engaged in well planned IPC education gained knowledge, learned communication skills, experienced positive attitudes, and increased confidence related to interprofessional teamwork (Banks et al., 2019; Fewster-Thuente & Batteson, 2016; Rhodes, 2016; Salam, Saylor, & Cowperthwait, 2015).

I did not find studies that described how frequently United States nursing programs purposefully incorporated IPC into their curricula; however, there is evidence that IPC education was not universally taught (Hickerson, Taylor, & Terhaar, 2016; Hopkins & Bromley, 2016; Sexton & Baessler, 2016). A report from the NLN indicated that in 2014, there were 1,869 accredited registered nursing programs in the United States. In a survey of 68 United States universities with healthcare programs in 2014, 85% of those surveyed reported that they provided some form of IPC education (Greer et al., 2014). In 2016, Congdon examined 30 United States universities that were known to teach IPC. Congdon indicated that, while all of the 30 offered either voluntary or required IPC education, only 16 of the 30 had IPC embedded in their curriculum. Through a careful study of current research, I did find some reasons that IPC was not consistently taught.

Barriers to Teaching Interprofessional Collaboration

Although it is not always obvious why some educators failed to teach IPC, several barriers were described. One reason was that educators found it challenging to incorporate IPC into an already existing curriculum due to constraints of time and money (Bressler & Persico, 2016; Cahn, 2014; Sterrett et al., 2015). These obstacles may be even more of a problem in smaller institutions that have fewer resources (NACNEP, 2015; NLN, 2015). Another barrier to teaching IPC was a lack of administrative support (Chen et al., 2016; Hinderer, Head, Black, & Singleton, 2016). The barriers that were most relevant to this study were that instructors did not understand or value IPC (Baessler et al., 2016; Bigbee et al., 2016; Doll, Maio, & Potthoff, 2018).

High-quality IPC education has the power to change behaviors and attitudes (Bergh et al., 2016; King et al., 2013). To be prepared to teach IPC in a way that stimulates change, it has been recommended that nurse educators possess a thorough understanding of the concept of IPC, including the IPEC (2016) core competencies (Cransford & Bates, 2015; Davis et al., 2015; Kahaleh et al., 2015). Due to the interprofessional dimensions of IPC education, nurse educators should also know the best ways to teach IPC to students (NACNEP, 2015). Most authors agree that IPC education should be planned around adult learning principles (Barr, 2013; Berman et al., 2014; Hean et al., 2012). Experts also pointed out that IPC education is not merely placing students from different disciplines in the same classroom; instead, it involves bringing students together so that they may learn to work in respectful and synergistic ways (Bleich, 2016).

Researchers suggested that IPC education should begin with didactic learning and include the underpinning rationale for IPC, which is patient safety (Bleich, 2016; Hall & Zierler, 2015; Lie et al., 2016). IPC education should also involve opportunities to practices interprofessional teamwork and communication skills, first in simulated circumstances, and later in clinical situations (Grace et al., 2016; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015). Above all, IPC educational activities should end with opportunities to reflect and discuss what was learned, and how things might be improved in the future (Hall & Zierler, 2015; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015). In addition, IPC education should begin with the collaboration of educators from multiple disciplines to ensure that the education base is broad (Loversidge & Demb, 2015; Poirier & Wilhelm, 2014). Due to the complexity of IPC education, experts frequently expressed the need to provide educators with opportunities to learn about IPC education before they taught it to students (Hall & Zierler, 2015; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015).

The Need for Formal Preparation

In addition to the complexity that IPC education brings with it, there were also other reasons that educators may need to learn about the topic. In the past, most nurse educators did not learn about IPC when they were in school (Sullivan et al., 2015). Several authors found that nurse educators demonstrated a general lack of understanding related to IPC (Djukic et al., 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015; New et al., 2015). Some nursing educators faced problems teaching IPC because they did not possess the requisite interprofessional communication skills (Johnson, Lynch, Lockeman, & Dow, 2015). Other authors noted that nursing educators exhibited deficiencies in both knowledge and skills related to how to teach IPC (Clark, Congdon, Macmillan, Gonzales, & Guerra, 2015; Smith, 2014). A lack of understanding is problematic because, in the past, when nursing educators did not understand IPC, they were less likely to teach it to students (Bleich, 2016; Loversidge & Demb, 2015; Olenick & Allen, 2013). Although a consistent theme, lack of knowledge about IPC was not the only issue researchers found.

In addition to deficiencies in knowledge about IPC, there were also indications that nurse educators did not always think IPC education was valuable (Doll et al., 2018; Hinderer et al., 2016; Lash et al., 2014). In connection with not valuing IPC, educators could potentially possess negative attitudes about past relationships with others (Bell et al., 2014; Meleis, 2016; Reid et al., 2018). Attitudes are critical because experts suggest that inaccurate biases may prevent nurse educators from teaching IPC effectively (Becker et al., 2014; Meleis, 2016). Investigators have proposed that educators often needed reinforcement on the impact that teamwork has on patient outcomes to overcome undesirable views (Davis et al., 2015; Mladenovic & Tilden, 2017).

Nurse educators' attitudes also appeared to be associated with student learning. Underscoring this idea, Doucet, Loney, and Brown (2016) found that nurse educator attitudes about IPC made a considerable difference in the quality of a student's learning experience. Closely related to student experiences, Dalrymple et al. (2013) observed that both educators' attitudes and how they taught the subject could influence student attitudes related to interacting with other professionals. The authors (Dalrymple et al., 2013) concluded their study by emphasizing the role that adequate faculty preparation played in the success of IPC education.

Summary and Conclusions

Several key themes regarding nurse educator preparation to teach IPC emerged during the literature review. First, when students were taught IPC, they expanded their knowledge about interprofessional teamwork, communication, collaboration, and gained a better understanding of the roles and responsibilities of each team member (Fewster-Thuente & Batteson, 2016; Hermann et al., 2016; Rhodes, 2016). Nevertheless, IPC was not universally taught and was a poorly understood concept among some nurse educators (Baessler et al., 2016; Gordon et al., 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015). When nurse educators had an inadequate understanding of IPC, they often did not see it as important and either failed to teach the topic or else presented it ineffectively (Coogle et al., 2016; Hemmings, 2015; Sorinola et al., 2015). Additionally, failure to understand the significance of IPC can lead to poor learner outcomes (Chen et al., 2016; Meleis, 2016).

Even though educators often needed to learn how to teach IPC, few studies described if or how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC. In addition, there was a gap in the literature describing how nursing educators' preparation informed their teaching. I determined that it was important to know if educators were sufficiently prepared to teach IPC because when educators were not prepared, they were less likely to teach IPC to students (Coogle et al., 2016; Hemmings, 2015). When educators were prepared to teach IPC, new graduates were more likely to learn to function in interprofessional teams, which can lead to safer patient care. The purpose of this study was to provide insight into how nurse educators prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching through a qualitative case study design. I have detailed the study design, methodology, data collection, and analysis procedures, along with the strategies used to ensure validity and ethical conduct in the following chapter.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this multiple case study was to understand how full-time, didactic nurse educators who taught RN students in the western United States were prepared to teach IPC and how their experiences informed their practice. The design of this study was selected to elicit data and to answer the research questions. My intent in this study was to contribute to what is known about nurse educator preparation to teach IPC.

In this chapter, I will describe the research design for this study and the rationale for selecting a qualitative paradigm. Next, I will explain my role as the researcher in the process of this study. I then discuss the methodology employed in this study and the process that was used to identify and recruit participants. An account of the data collection and analysis methods is also included. Finally, I address pertinent ethical considerations and the processes that were employed to ensure credibility and dependability in this study. This chapter concludes with a summary.

Research Design and Rationale

In this study, I sought to answer the following research questions: Research Question 1: How do undergraduate nurse educators describe their preparation to teach interprofessional collaboration? Research Question 2: How does the preparation that undergraduate nurse educators experience inform their teaching practice? The phenomenon under study was the experiences and perceptions of nurse educators regarding their preparation to teach IPC. Because experiences and perceptions were the focus of data collection in this study, I determined that a qualitative multiple case study design was the most effective method for gathering the information that would answer the questions raised in this study. A qualitative approach was chosen over a quantitative approach because my intent with this study was to examine subjective rather than objective data. Qualitative research is the most appropriate design to use when a researcher is interested in investigating an issue and how people interpret the situation (Merriam, 2009). A qualitative design was an ideal way to gain an understanding of nurse educator's experiences and perceptions regarding their preparation.

Among the types of qualitative designs available, I determined that case study, rather than other qualitative designs such as phenomenology, ethnography, or grounded theory to be the most appropriate method for data collection and analysis. The case study approach provided me with the opportunity to develop a deep understanding of the phenomenon of interest (see Merriam, 2009). Yin (2003) explained that the case study method is appropriate when examining a contemporary event that is not controlled by the investigator. The questions posed in this study were *how* questions, and according to Yin, case study research is applicable in situations when *how* questions are posed.

Yin (2003) indicated that there are two types of case studies: single-unit or multiple-unit. I chose the multiple-case approach for collecting data in this study. The rationale for selecting a multiple case design was that replication was an ideal way to increase the amount of variation within cases and can improve the strength and validity of the research findings (see Merriam, 2009). By examining multiple educators from more than one site, I intended to gather rich data that would help me to gain a deeper understanding of the perspectives of nurse educators in the targeted area. Stake (1995) underscored the importance of identifying the case in the process of planning a case study design. For the intentions of this study, the group, or case, was identified as full-time, undergraduate RN educators in the western United States.

Role of the Researcher

In the qualitative research paradigm, the researcher is generally the data collection instrument (Stake, 1995). As the sole investigator, I was responsible for all aspects of this study, including the collection and analysis of data; because of this, it was necessary to acknowledge my personal biases. My assumptions regarding the nature of reality (i.e., ontology) and how I understand knowledge (i.e., epistemology) led me to embrace a constructivist, interpretative philosophy. In their discussion on constructivism, Burkholder, Cox, and Crawford (2016) suggested that there is no single reality but instead that reality is subjective. I chose to embrace a constructivist paradigm for this study. My philosophical paradigm was reflected in the design of this study and how information was interpreted.

To provide valuable insight on the topic, I used personal, face-to-face interviews with nurse educators as the data source. In addition, I gathered data from the analysis of documents associated with nurse educator preparation and teaching. My role in the study was that of a participant-observer, as described by Merriam (see 2009), who indicated that a participant-observer is a member of the bounded group that is being examined, In the role of participant-observer, the group is aware that the researcher is conducting a study (Merriam, 2009). As a nurse educator, I was a member of the group that was studied.

I have been a nurse for more than 30 years, and I have been an educator of nurses for 8 years. I have educated nurses both in hospitals and at the university level. I taught undergraduate nursing majors for a school of nursing in a university located in the general area where my research took place. The potential for researcher bias was possible since I was a member of the group of interest and I had insight into IPC education in nursing. Because of the possibility of bias, I addressed validity in this study by examining multiple sites, enacting member checking, providing detailed descriptions of data, and using peer-debriefing (see Creswell, 2007).

To further minimize the chance of personal bias, I did not conduct my study where I taught, and because there were multiple schools of nursing located in the area, this was not problematic. Additionally, I had no supervisory relationships with the prospective participants in this study. No material incentives were provided in the data collection process to avoid any possible ethical issues. I also requested that participants review the results of the study after the analysis phase to limit the possibility of personal bias. This afforded me the opportunity to use member checking, which augmented the quality of the results. I also obtained permission from the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB; IRB Approval # 01-02-19-0622690) to ensure that this study was conducted ethically.

Methodology

Participant Selection

The population that was examined in this study was undergraduate nursing educators in the western United States. I applied specific criteria to narrow the focus of the research and to bind the group to a manageable size. The binding criteria for this study encompassed considerations about past work experience, appropriateness of setting, and convenience.

I chose to examine a wide variety of nurse educators in this study. To ensure variation, I decided to investigate multiple educators from three different nursing programs. The sampling strategy chosen for this study was purposeful, maximum variation sampling. A maximum variation strategy, as described by Yin (2009), was selected to represent any possible diversity in participant experiences. The educators and the nursing programs that they represented were required to meet the binding criteria identified in the following section to be eligible for this study.

Binding criteria. I selected the nursing programs based on several binding criteria. Initially, I considered which schools would be most likely to provide a variety of educators who could assist in answering the research questions. To be sure all of the conditions were met, I made a list of all schools in the area selected for study and then removed any schools that did not meet the criteria.

Since both associate and baccalaureate programs award RN degrees, I included both types of programs in the study. I also represented both kinds because even though both produced RN graduates, it was possible that different perspectives existed in each type of program. Because I intended to examine undergraduate nursing schools, any Carnegie Tier 1 or 2 graduate universities, as defined by the Indiana University Center for Postsecondary Research (2017), were not considered. I also removed my workplace from consideration to avoid possible bias.

Another important selection consideration was the stability of the educational institutions. In this study, I defined stability as schools of nursing that had been operating for a minimum of 10 years and were fully accredited by a national nursing organization. There are two main national accrediting organizations for nursing education in the United States: the Commission on College Nursing Education and the Commission for Education in Nursing (United States Department of Education, n.d.). I decided that accreditation from either organization was acceptable. I also eliminated any nursing schools with a published accreditation warning or a provisional grant. I was able to confirm program accreditation status online and eliminate any schools that did not meet the criteria. Finally, I believed that it was beneficial to examine at least one private and one state-run nursing program because it was possible that they were somehow different. Once I identified a list of potential sites that met all of the criteria, I selected sites based on variety, convenience, and their willingness to participate within a reasonable time frame.

Sample selection. Within each institution, I also identified criteria to select the nurse educators. Within each program, I chose to interview three nurse educators. Although I had initially considered choosing two participants from each site, I determined that three interviews would provide greater insight and ensure variation. To

ensure that the conditions were met, I gave each educator a list of the requirements and asked if they met the requirements. The criteria were (a) full-time nurse educators who held at least a master's degree in nursing and had taught for at least 1 year, (b) educators who had taught at least one didactic course for prelicensure RN students, (c) the educators taught in a nationally accredited nursing program, and (d) the educators taught in schools located in the western United States.

The rationale for the criteria was to ensure that the educators were experienced and could provide the data that were needed to answer the questions posed in this study. The nurse educators I interviewed in this study were responsible for planning and delivering educational content to nursing students. This stipulation was necessary because the tradition of IPC education involves the delivery of theory, which ideally, is followed by a simulated application of theory (see NLN, 2015; WHO, 2010). Although the final application of theory happens when students engage in clinical practice, if students do not learn IPC during their didactic courses, they will not be prepared to apply IPC to clinical situations. Therefore, didactic nurse educators were the purposeful focus of this study.

Instrumentation

I used two methods to collect my data to strengthen findings. First, I interviewed the participants individually. I considered interviews to be the best way to acquire nurse educators' perceptions because they would provide rich data. I also asked the participants for any documents that pertained to the research questions to add depth to the findings. **Interviews.** I employed open-ended, semi structured, in-depth interview techniques to gain an understanding of the experiences and perspectives of the participants. Merriam (2009) described interviews as open-ended conversations focused on the topic of research and classified by structure. As the sole researcher in this study, I conducted the interviews by following a self-created, open-ended, written interview protocol (see Appendix). Questions for the protocol were created based on discoveries made in the literature review and based on the conceptual framework of the IPEC (2016) core competencies and the TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003). I created the protocol to align with the research problem and questions.

I audio-recorded and transcribed all interviews and took personal notes during and immediately after the interviews. I began the interviews using broad questions, followed by more focused questions to elicit detailed descriptions. I remained flexible and allowed for changes in conversations but also tried to ensure that the purpose of this study remained the focus of the interviews. Finally, I allowed participants to do most of the talking to ensure that their information provided a rich, deep level of data. Additionally, I remained open to the use of follow-up questions as needed to clarify or elaborate. The final question in the interview was to ask each participant if there was anything else they considered significant.

During and after the interviews, I made every attempt to set aside personal biases. I also took notes after the interviews to consider any personal bias. The questions were considered sufficient because they elicited rich, detailed information that answered the research questions. **Documents.** I also collected and reviewed documents as another source of data for this study. Documents included course syllabi, course documents, journal articles or books, and program outlines. The documents were meant to augment evidence and corroborate data from interviews. Participants were asked to provide digital copies of all relevant documents unless digital copies did not exist, then hard copies were scanned to create PDF files for digital analysis and storage. I also obtained documents through the participants' organizational websites. All digital documents were de-identified, labeled with a code, and stored on a password-protected data storage system.

Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection

Once I had identified eligible programs, I e-mailed a request to participate in the study to each of the program heads. The invitation contained a list of the study criteria and a description of the purpose of the study. To communicate with potential sites, I used publicly available information from institutional websites to contact deans or chairs of nursing programs. The letters included a description of the nature and purpose of the study. Although I originally intended to gain written consent from each program head, this became problematic when program heads were unavailable. After consulting with the IRB, I changed my plan and moved forward by notifying the program heads but not requiring their written consent.

Within each school, the prospective participants were also contacted using publicly available organizational e-mail addresses. The e-mails included an invitation to participate and a description of the criteria of eligibility. I did not offer compensation to participants, but, in the letter, I did explain to participants that their contribution could assist in the development of a deeper understanding of the phenomenon. I requested that faculty who were interested in participating reply via e-mail.

When I received replies, I verbally confirmed that prospective participants met the study criteria. I limited my acceptance of interested individuals to three per institution, for a total of nine individuals. I selected the first three educators who respond from each institution for the interviews. Those who replied received an e-mail denoting my acceptance for their participation in the study. Once the educators had agreed to participate, I planned with them to establish a time and location that was convenient.

I obtained informed consent from each of the participants before the interview. As part of the consent process, I provided participants with written notice of their rights, including the voluntary nature of the interview, the time commitment, and the processes that were used to maintain confidentiality. Additionally, I provided the participants with documentation that described the process that I intend to use to record, create transcripts, and code for themes. Applicable documents were also collected from each educator to clarify and augment the information gained from the interviews.

Once participants consented to the interview, I arranged to meet for 30–60 minutes at a mutually agreed upon location. The nurse educators who participated in this study were required to consent both verbally and in writing before the beginning of the interview. I informed participants that they were free to exit the interview and the study at any time. The consent forms were e-mailed to participants for review before the interview was conducted. I audio recorded the interviews and stored them as audio files on a password-protected computer in a locked room. I then created de-identified verbatim

transcripts from the recordings. I have stored all transcripts, documents, and recordings on a password-protected digital storage system. I began recording after permission had been granted and concluded when the interviewee indicated they were finished.

The interview protocol (see Appendix) was composed of an introduction, a list of research questions, and ended with a conclusion (see Creswell, 2007; Rubin & Rubin, 2012; Vogt, 2012). The main body of the interview protocol began with ice-breaking questions. The inclusion of initial informal dialogue is recommended to develop a rapport with the participant (Bodan & Biklen, 2007). I then informed participants that their point of view was important. I used the list of exploratory, open-ended questions related to the topic of this study to conduct the interviews. I founded the interview questions on the research questions and focused on how nurse educators prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation influenced their teaching. I concluded by asking participants if they have anything else to add. The question protocol also contains a list of possible prompts that could be used by the interviewer to clarify. At the conclusion of the interview, I requested any documents that could apply to the research questions.

When the interviews were complete, I thanked the participants for their time. Additionally, I reminded them that I intended to send them a copy of the transcript within 7 days. The participants were asked to review the transcript for accuracy and to e-mail verification within 1 week of delivery. I also took notes during the interview, and then, after the participant was gone, I wrote a summary of my impressions and reflected on the key concepts that had emerged during the interviews.

Data Analysis Plan

For this study, the strategy for data analysis was oriented through a constructivist lens influenced by Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) TLT, the IPEC (2016) core competencies, and the questions posed in this study. Data from interviews were audio recorded, transcribed, and saved as secure digital files as described in the ethical section of this paper. All documents were created and organized using Microsoft Word 2016. Once data were transcribed, and all identifiable information removed, I e-mailed each informant a transcript of their interview, and requested that they verify the accuracy of the transcription. I gave the participants the opportunity to add, change, or remove any of the information. I saved each interview transcript as a separate file within a computer folder that contained each case; this system aided in the analysis of each case. In addition, each case was organized within an institution file, and finally, in a master file for analysis across cases.

In multiple case-study designs, experts suggest that data analysis is a two-step process; first, the data is analyzed on a single-case basis, and then it is analyzed across cases (Creswell, 2007; Merriam, 2009; Stake, 1995; Yin, 2003). To begin the case analysis process, I immersed myself in the data by reading through each transcript and accompanying documents several times. First, I made summative notes on each case. I then began a descriptive coding process (see Saldana, 2009).

I began the coding process by highlighting relevant words or phrases and making notations. Then I labeled the concepts that I identified as relevant to the purpose of the study with specific codes. For instance, I classified answers about past experience with IPC, types of educator preparation described, how educators taught IPC, and which core competencies (IPEC, 2016) were mentioned. I repeated the process with data from each participant. I initially identified fifteen codes, which were, barriers, benefits, teaching methods, awareness, vision, communication, teamwork, common values, respect, hope, lack of knowledge, dreams, preparation, and silos. When I had coded all of the data, I began to organize the data so that I could compare across participants, then later across institutions. Once the codes were identified, I compared them back to the transcripts to ensure accuracy.

The initial codes were then placed into a table and examined for relationships. Through an immersive process, which included constant comparison (see Merriam, 2009) and a consideration of the conceptual framework, patterns began to emerge. Once I identified patterns, I organized the codes into logical categories by considering the questions asked and the similarities between the answers provided. Then, I examined the codes multiple times to identify similarities and relationships and to generate broader themes. The codes were finally condensed using constant comparison (see Creswell, 2007; Merriam, 2009) until there was a list of five descriptive themes.

The development of the codes and themes was guided by the emergent findings and by the research purpose, questions, and conceptual framework. The resulting themes were also compared against the transcripts to ensure accuracy. Peer-debriefing was utilized at each step to verify themes and to discuss possible discrepancies (Creswell, 2007). I also remained open to alternative themes and interpretations (Bloomberg & Volpe, 2012). Once the final themes were identified, I utilized the process of member checking by sending copies of themes and requesting final comments from participants (Creswell, 2007).

Trustworthiness

Rigor in qualitative research is demonstrated by specific strategies (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). The strategies associated with qualitative research quality can be classified into four different categories credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability. Each category has a specific focus and consists of strategies that can be used to demonstrate that a researcher has ensured that their study is of high quality. The strategies that were used in this study are described below.

Credibility

Credibility in qualitative research was defined by Lodico, Spaulding, and Voegtle, (2010) as the degree to which the researcher has accurately portrayed the data. Creswell (2007) suggested that credibility was synonymous with the word accuracy. I employed several procedures to ensure credibility in this study. Tactics that I employed included the use of triangulation, member checking, and peer-debriefing.

Additionally, data collection did not end until saturation had been reached (Lodico et al., 2010). In the process of member checking, the transcriptions from each interview were shared with the corresponding participant to make sure that the written words matched the intent of the interviewee. An additional way of establishing credibility is through the use of a peer-debriefer (Lodico et al., 2010). The peer-debriefer in this study was a colleague with whom I was able to discuss my thinking and to check my personal assumptions without breaching confidentiality.

Transferability

Transferability in research refers to how research results could be generalized (Lodico et al., 2010). However, in qualitative research, it is not anticipated that findings are generalizable (Creswell, 2007). Nevertheless, the possibility remains that results could be applicable in more than one context (Lodico et al., 2010). Yin (2003) asserted that in case study research, findings could be generalized to a broader theory.

Transferability of findings is demonstrated in this study through the provision of a detailed, rich description of the data (Bloomberg & Volpe, 2012). I have provided quotes, examples of the themes, and a description of my assumptions. Presenting a sufficient level of details is an ideal way to show others that the complexity of information is at a high enough level to allow them to determine if the findings in this study relate to their situation (Lodico et al., 2010).

Dependability

Lincoln and Guba (1985) defined dependability in research as repeatability and transparency. To ensure dependability, I have used the process of data triangulation. I have also explained the methods used to collect data, along with the procedures used to analyze the information. In addition, my questions were reviewed by a peer to ensure content validity and alignment.

Confirmability

Confirmability is concerned with verifying the accuracy of the meaning that is attributed to the data and decreasing the possibility of bias (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). To ensure that the research findings were based on the participants' perceptions as well as the purpose of the study, I described my biases earlier. Additionally, I also used member checking to verify accuracy. Finally, peer-debriefing was also used to check for possible biases.

Ethical Procedures

When conducting qualitative research with human subjects, concerns related to the ethical treatment of individuals must be addressed. First, the IRB at Walden University required that a formal review process be conducted to ensure ethical conduct. To demonstrate that this procedure has been followed, I have included the IRB approval number in the methodology section of this paper. I did not begin the recruitment process until after the IRB granted approval. In addition, I complied with any IRB requirements of the institutions associated with the participants of this study as required.

Potential Risks

The risks of participation in this study were considered low, with little to no risk anticipated. Nurse educators are adults, and not part of a protected population and, participation was confidential. Potential recruits received a request through their individual e-mail address; this method decreased the possibility of embarrassment if they did not wish to participate. I met the educators at a place that was convenient for them to reduce the chance of a financial or time burden and to increase privacy. The primary inconvenience to the participants was considered to be time, and to deal with this, I asked each individual to specify the time and place or the interview, and I limited the duration to 1 hour or less. The questions were not personal in nature and were not anticipated to cause undue stress.

Recruitment and Consent Procedures

The cases identified for this study were nurse educators from three nursing programs. Heads of programs were initially contacted through an e-mailed letter of consent; the e-mail described all of the pertinent elements of the study. I contacted program heads using information available from public web sites. After the program heads were notified, I sent e-mails to prospective nurse educators that included a request to participate.

The e-mail addresses of nurse educators were also located on public institutional websites. I planned to accept volunteers in the order that I received them. If extra participants had volunteered, they would have been thanked for their willingness and notified that they were not needed. No one changed their mind, but if a volunteer had changed their mind about participation, I would have contacted other individuals. Once I received replies of interest, I sent a copy of the informed consent form to the potential interviewees for review.

Once an individual had agreed to participate, I arranged an appointment to meet with the person at a date and time and place of their choosing. During each interview, I reviewed the consent form and obtained a signature along with verbal consent to record. I reminded each participant that their participation was voluntary and that they were free to end the interview at any time.

Confidentiality

Participants were assigned an alphanumeric label to maintain confidentiality. A letter and a number were assigned to each person to protect institutional and participant

identities. I labeled each school with a different letter, A, B, or C. Individuals from the same institution were assigned an additional number (1, 2, or 3) to differentiate the individuals within each case. During the write-up phase of the study, I removed all personal identifying information.

Data Protection

I took several measures to protect data and participant privacy. I audio-recorded the interviews using a phone; I then uploaded the recorded files to my passwordprotected computer, which is located in a locked office. Once I loaded the recordings to the computer, I erased them from the phone. I transcribed the audio into documents with the use of voice to test software and reviewed the audio against the transcriptions to ensure accuracy. I also stored the typed transcripts on my password-protected computer and kept them in a locked file cabinet in a locked office when not in use. I will store all of the files for 5 years per university requirements and then I will destroy or erase all files.

I used paper copies of data in the analysis phase. I did not include any personally identifying information on the paper copies. At the conclusion of the data analysis process, I shredded all hard copies. I took several measures to comply with the ethical guidelines of Walden University. First, I did not conduct the study in an environment where power issues were possible. Also, I did not know the potential participants, and finally, I did not offer any incentives in this study

Summary

In this section, I included a description of the rationale for the choice of the qualitative case study research design. Also, I have reviewed my role as the researcher in this study. I then outlined the data collection, analysis, and storage processes. I have also described the recruitment procedures in this study, including how I selected participants. I then described the reliability and validity strategies that I used in this study. This chapter also contains a description of my plan for the ethical protection of participants. In the following chapter I will provide a detailed review of the results of the study.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to understand how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. To ensure that I was able to consider multiple programmatic preparations, I selected three different nursing programs. To best understand the lived experience of the individual, I examined three nurse educators from each of the three academic settings. The research questions posed in this study were:

Research Question 1: How do undergraduate nurse educators describe their preparation to teach interprofessional collaboration?

Research Question 2: How does the preparation that undergraduate nurse educators experience inform their teaching practice?

The following sections contain a description of the specific steps of the data collection and data analysis processes to provide additional context. I also provide a report of the results of this study, including the steps taken to ensure trustworthiness is discussed.

Setting

I used three different nursing programs to identify prospective participants for this study to provide a degree of variety in prior preparation. One nursing program represented a privately-owned institution with a bachelor's of nursing program (i.e., School B), and two represented state-owned institutions, one with an associate's of nursing program (i.e., School A), and one with a bachelor's of nursing program (i.e., School C). Participants included three individuals from each of the three different programs for a total of nine nurse educators. All participants met the required specifications, each: (a) taught full time, (b) had taught for at least 1 year, and (c) had taught at least one didactic course in a prelicensure RN program. A variety of individuals participated in the study, which supplied a wide range of experiences and assisted in improving the validity of this study. I collected a limited number of demographics, specifically those which were specifically relevant to this study. The characteristics gathered on each participant are presented in Table 1.

Table 1

School	Alpha-	Gender	Education	Years of
	numeric			experience as
	code			educator
School A	A1	Female	Doctorate	24 years
	A2	Male	Masters	4 years
	A3	Female	Masters; Doctoral student	10 years
School B	B1	Male	Masters	10 years
	B2	Female	Doctorate	20 years
	B3	Female	Masters	14 years
School C	C1	Female	Masters	4 years
	C2	Male	Doctorate	10 years
	C3	Male	Doctorate	31 years

Data Collection

I collected data through interviews with nine nurse educators and from supporting documents related to each of their preparation and teaching practices. All participants lived and taught within a specific geographic area in the western region of the United States. In addition to interviews and documents, I wrote analytic memos to capture my thoughts during the data collection phase to address the potential of personal bias. I used the memos to ensure that I addressed the research questions and explored emergent patterns and possible connections. I collected all of the data for this study between February 2019 and April 2019.

Interviews

I created a list of questions to guide the interviews (see Appendix). The creation of the questions were informed by the purpose of this study, the research questions, the IPC core competencies (IPEC, 2011), and Mezirow's (1990) TLT. I interviewed all of the participants separately. Each of the nine nurse educators participated in one approximately 30–60 minute interview at a location of their choice. I was careful to ensure that the interviews were conducted in private so that interruptions would be minimal. If a conversation was interrupted for any reason, I paused the interview until I could again ensure confidentiality.

I audio recorded the interviews using voice-to-text software and later transcribed them into Microsoft Word documents. In most cases, I began the transcription process within 24 hours and was able to complete the transcripts within 1 week. After each interview, I created a journal entry to reflect on the interview. When transcriptions were complete, I employed member checking by providing each participant with their transcript via e-mail and giving them the opportunity to give feedback to ensure that I had accurately reflected their perceptions. I reviewed the recordings and the transcripts several times to ensure accuracy and to immerse myself in the data.

Because it was challenging to reach program heads during the recruitment process, some variations from the original IRB-approved data collection plan were employed. The major change to my plan was to eliminate the need to obtain written consent from program heads and instead use publicly available information to contact prospective participants directly. I did send all program heads an e-mail informing them of my intent. In addition, due to a change in one of the previously planned institution's leadership and consequent refusal to participate, I found it necessary to choose an alternative school. I employed the same criteria that I used in the original selection process to choose the alternate institution. Once these changes were reviewed and accepted by the IRB, I was able to move on and complete the data collection.

Documents

The second method of data collection in this study involved a review of documents that were associated with the interview participants. I included the documents because the materials provided additional insight into the phenomena of nurse educator preparation and how IPC was taught. The documents I reviewed in this study included syllabi and curriculum documents, faculty development documents, institutional web pages, and journal articles. I collected and reviewed the documents between February and May 2019. In the analysis phase of the study, I printed all of the documents for ease of review. During the review, I made notes on the documents as ideas came to me. After the analysis was complete, I digitalized all of the documents and shredded the paper copies.

All of the data for this study were organized and stored as electronic files on my secure computer. I labeled each of the participants in two ways. First by their institution, either, A (i.e., first institution contacted), B (i.e., second institution contacted), or C (i.e., third institution contacted). In addition, I categorized each educator-participant by a number, either 1, 2, or 3. For example, I labeled the first interviewee from School A as
Participant A1, the second as Participant A2, and so on. I determined the identification labels by order of contact and used them to store and organize all data. All documents were labeled to ensure that they corresponded with the applicable participant.

Data Analysis

I began the data analysis process with an immersive review of the interview transcripts and the accompanying documents. Conducting and transcribing the interviews assisted in the immersive process, as did repeated readings of the documents. I identified no discrepant cases and determined that all data were useful in answering the research questions. I arranged the documents with a large margin on the right side for note taking and coding purposes. To facilitate manual coding, I formatted the printed transcripts into a table, using the second column to make notations, and in each, highlighting applicable content.

I followed the two-step descriptive coding process described by Saldana (2009) to inductively code the data. I began the coding process by reading each participant's transcript. After repeated readings, I identified words, phrases, and concepts from the transcripts that pertained to the purposes of this study. Examples included concepts associated with the IPEC competencies, the types of preparation identified by each participant, and ways the educators taught IPC. Following the analysis of each interview, I began a review of the corresponding documents. I wrote on the documents, noting possible relationships to the interview data and the emerging themes. The documents provided illumination regarding what was taught in each institution as well as program outcomes while the interviews provided information about individual beliefs and practices. I placed the initial codes into a Microsoft Office table for ease of access and review.

I coded the transcripts and documents from each case first individually, then institutionally, and later comparatively across institutions. I used constant comparison (see Merriam, 2009) to note codes that were similar. When certain words or concepts began to repeat, I was able to identify several patterns. As similarities were considered, I often combined multiple codes into one. Fifteen codes related to the purpose of this study were generated from words representing ideas found in the transcripts. The final codes were barriers, benefits, teaching methods, awareness, vision, communication, teamwork, common values, respect, hope, lack of knowledge, dreams, preparation, and silos.

In the final phase of analysis, I used an inductive and iterative process to consolidate the codes into five themes. I formulated the final themes around the research questions and the conceptual framework of this study. I began consolidating by considering what ideas the codes represented and combined them accordingly. For example, I felt that the codes vison, hope and dreams could be brought together with barriers to illustrate the contrast between barriers to teaching IPC on one hand and the beliefs about the need to teach IPC on the other hand. I also brought all of the IPEC core concepts together in one theme, but I subdivided them because, even though they were connected, they were also distinctly different. I also concluded that although no one explicitly said that they did not clearly understand IPC education, it was clear from the conversations that the participants had gaps in their knowledge, and this conclusion became one of the final themes. After careful consideration and repeated reviews of the data, the themes associated with answering the first research question were (a) academic IPC preparation was limited and (b) lack of formal preparation and an incomplete understanding. The themes associated with answering the second research question were (c) interprofessional communication: positive perceptions and perceived barriers, (d) previous IPC exposure influenced instruction, and (e) educators taught IPC informally. The educators taught IPC informally theme also contained five subthemes: communication, teamwork, respect, values, and roles/responsibilities.

Results

Research Question 1

The first research question posed in this study was intended to determine if and how educators had learned about IPC education. The interview protocol contained questions which helped in gathering information aimed at answering the first research question. Two themes emerged that helped to answer this question.

Theme 1: Academic IPC preparation was limited. When asked, "what kind of preparation have you had to teach IPC?", most participants were unable to identify any formal IPC educational preparation. The answers provided by the participants indicated that most had not participated in any formal preparation. Examples of answers regarding formal preparation to teach IPC were: "I can't say I have ever seen it presented as a conference topic... and I don't believe I've ever done any continuing ed. either" (Participant A3), " the answer is next to nothing" (B2), and "I don't recall any" (Participant C1).

Several participants experienced some type of exposure to elements of IPC. More than one person said they might have read a professional journal article about IPC (Participants A1, A2, and C1). Even though participants said they may have read something about IPC, none of them were able to identify a specific article or describe anything learned from reading a scholarly publication. The preparation that most were able to recall tended to be associated with the Quality and Safety for Nurses (QSEN) initiative (American Association of Colleges of Nursing, 2006), which focused on safe communication and the use of communication tools for safe patient hand-offs.

Two educators participated in an activity that helped them to learn about the concept of interprofessional teams with one attending a talk during a local nursing conference discussing the nurses' place in an interprofessional team (Participant C3), and the other educator participating in an interprofessional simulation training activity provided by a previous clinical job (Participant B1). No one received any instruction on how to teach IPC during their graduate education or during their teaching career. In fact, most were unfamiliar with the specifics of IPC.

When asked, "Did you participate in any type of interprofessional activities when you were a student?", three participants indicated that they had. One educator participated in clinical learning experiences with medical students during their undergraduate nursing education, saying "We actually did a couple of mock scenarios with the [medical doctor] students" (Participant C2). Another educator, while a graduate student, participated in one simulation experience that involved other healthcare professions students, describing that "there was one course…that had one simulation where we worked with three or four other disciplines" (Participant A2). One additional participant took an interprofessional (although not with healthcare professions majors) course during their graduate education, stating "so in my Masters [program], we paired with the educational department [students] and learned adult learning theories" (Participant B1). One educator cited an undergraduate general education communication class as a way they were prepared to teach students how to communicate with others (Participant A3).

Several participants learned about IPC education from a chance encounter. For instance, one educator visited another school and, in the process, witnessed an example of IPC education from that school, explaining, "when they got into the simulation, they [had] pharmacy, nursing, physical therapy, speech therapy, occupational therapy, and ... premed students in the classroom and they play[ed] their own parts in the simulation" (Participant A1). This experience seemed to help the educator to possess a higher degree of understanding of the concept of IPC education and why it may be advantageous. Participant A1 said, "I do think it takes a broader look at the healthcare system [and helps us see] how we improve and work together with each other to make things happen."

One significant finding was how the participants gained preparation to teach IPC. A few educators identified their own clinical nursing experience as a way they were prepared to teach students how to practice interprofessionally. Examples of this were: "What ultimately got me interested (in teaching IPC) ...was when I went back to work ... in the hospital" (Participant A1) and, "I had worked [in the hospital] ...and I noticed that ... the nurses are not communicating with [others]" (Participant C2). Participants with recent clinical experience seemed more likely to have personally witnessed interdisciplinary team meetings in the clinical setting and displayed positive viewpoints about the need for them. Participant A1 stated, "I started recognizing that some of the viewpoints ... were important in helping nurses to recognize that we don't work in silos ... so that collaboration seemed to be essential and, things started working better." While Participant A2 opined, "It changes a lot of how you see your responsibility as the nurse ... not just in a vacuum but in relation to everyone else and it makes just a huge difference". Conversely, those who did not practice in a clinical setting for a significant amount of time were less likely to verbalize the value of interprofessional teamwork.

Theme 2: Lack of formal preparation and an incomplete understanding. During the interviews, it became clear that, although most of the participants had some familiarity with IPC education, they also displayed an incomplete understanding of the topic. When I provided the WHO definition of IPC education to the participants, there was often a pause, followed by a request for clarification, such as "Would you mind reading it again?" (Participant A3). When participants were asked to provide examples of IPC education, many involved teaching nursing students to work with other nurses (Participants A3, B1, C1, C2, and C3). No one mentioned the national IPC education movement described in current literature or the statements from various professional organizations; in fact, some asked me questions about IPC (Participants A1, B2, C1, and C3). In terms of the IPEC (2011) core competencies of communication, teamwork, respect, values, and roles/responsibilities, none of the participants discussed all of them. The most common competency discussed by participants was communication, while the next most frequently identified competency was teamwork. In addition, only one made the connection between improved communication and teamwork and better patient outcomes (Participant A1).

Research Question 2

The second question posed in this study was: how does the preparation that undergraduate nurse educators experience inform their teaching practice? The answers to this question provided a great deal of insight into how educators taught the concepts of IPC to students as well as illuminating gaps in teaching practice. I categorized the answers aimed at answering the second question into three themes.

Theme 3: Interprofessional communication: Positive perceptions and perceived barriers. None of the educators were able to identify a formal and significant IPC education presence or focus in their program or their courses even though most told me that IPC was an important concept to teach, "it's so important and yet we just kind of avoid it" (Participant B2), and, "I do agree that this will be the way it will go in the future, but I think the implementation [is the issue]" (Participant B3). Two of the schools seemed to have plans to increase the amount of IPC simulations in their curriculum, but, although the topic had been discussed among the faculty, none had been able to implement a plan (Schools A, B). There were a variety of reasons that educators identified to explain why IPC was not overtly included. The most cited reason was that

the curriculum was already content saturated, and there was no room for anything else "yes, I think we could use it [IPC education], but what gives if we do?" (Participant B3).

Several educators suggested that the purpose of nursing school was to prepare students to pass the national nursing exam. Because of the need for students to pass the national nursing exam, IPC was considered not as important as some other concepts, "most faculty want to just get in and teach the students nursing skills so that they can help them to pass NCLEX" (Participant C2), and, "they're so focused on hospital nursing, that's what we prepare them for ... that's where most of the NCLEX question are" (Participant A1).

While some recognized the need to add IPC to the curriculum, many mentioned the need for more resources such as time, money, and space in order to make sweeping changes "I think people want to do it, it's just how to do it" (Participant B3) and, "I really do think we all value that idea ... but we go back to the idea of working with what we have" (Participant A1), and, "we've had some discussion about it ... [but] as you know, the wheels turn ever so slowly in higher ed." (Participant A3). Others felt that there was not sufficient buy-in from leadership, "our director is great to support us... [but] we're talking about the dean or provost level, and I don't think that [we have] got a lot of support from there" (Participant C2). Most suggested that there was only limited support from faculty, "they just don't want to make more work for themselves" (Participant C2). One educator reported that, in a previous job, the faculty attempted the implementation of an IPC simulation activity (Participant B2) but, in the end, all of the different disciplines remained territorial and refused to work together.

Theme 4: Previous IPC exposure influenced instruction. While none of the three nursing schools examined in this study included a significant amount of IPC in their curriculum, a small number of the educators described an experience which led them to find ways to teach students interprofessional teamwork and. communication skills within their own sphere. One example came from an educator who had participated in interprofessional simulations as a nursing student "as a student, I [learned] how to communicate with [others] ... if you don't have those kinds of experiences in your education, I think that it just fails you as a professional" (Participant C2). Significantly, this educator created an assignment aimed at addressing teamwork, communication, and role awareness. This educator encouraged another educator to use the assignment as well "we hired a new faculty member this year, and I was talking to her about it [the assignment] now she's implemented ... [it] into her ... class" (Participant C2).

As mentioned previously, recent clinical experience seemed to lead educators to value IPC education and to take the time to create assignments or activities that would allow student to explore IPC concepts, "I think those are the kinds of things that we need to help teach them and I do think that we also need to help them understand respect for the different professions" (Participant A1). Significantly, two of the educators thanked me at the end of our conversation for giving them new ideas "these are fantastic ideas, I keep thinking wow, we should be doing that" (Participant B2), and, "you have just given me an idea [of something that I could do] ... thank you" (Participant B1). Notably, three of the nine participants had recent clinical experience, and those three displayed the most

knowledge about IPC and had used assignments that taught interprofessional teamwork skills (Participants A1, A2, C2).

Theme 5: Educators taught IPC informally. The majority of the assignments that were described by the participants were not purposefully created to teach students how to work in interprofessional teams. Still, most of the educators were able to describe individual assignments that could teach students IPC skills and transfer knowledge about best practices. Many educators mentioned simulation activities in connection with IPC, while others described discussions and written assignments. Several identified clinical experiences as a way that students could learn about IPC; however, few of the clinical experiences contained purposeful IPC activities. Because my goal was to understand how educators taught in relation to the IPEC (2011) core competencies, this section is divided into sub-themes, delineating each of the competencies and describing how the educators taught each competency.

Communication. Communication was the most frequently discussed competency in the interviews. The documents that I obtained as data for this study confirmed that communication was a focus in each institution's curriculum. Schools A and B both required a course on quality, safety, and communication, and School C required one unit on communication.

Four of the educators discussed the QSEN (2006) initiative, either directly or indirectly (Participants A3, B1, C1, C2). The QSEN information that educators described included making mention of communication tools, such as situation, background, assessment, and recommendation [SBAR] (Participants A3, B1, C1). SBAR is an

acronym for a standardized communication technique which originated in the United States military and was adopted by the healthcare community in the early 2000s to address miscommunications among healthcare professionals (Beckett & Kipnis, 2009). SBAR was designed to ensure that healthcare professionals communicated with others in an organized manner with the goal of preventing the types of miscommunications that lead to patient harm (Beckett & Kipnis, 2009).

Several educators described teaching through simulated learning experiences in which students were required to speak to or call instructors who acted in the roles of a variety of healthcare professionals. The purpose of the simulated conversations was either to share information, ask questions, or to request additional orders (Participants A3, B1, B2, C1, C2). In addition, most of the simulations were a single encounter, such as calling a physician to clarify orders. Three educators mentioned instances where they encouraged students to purposefully communicate with someone from another discipline while attending clinical education (Participants A2, B1, C3).

Teamwork. Although many educators verbalized the value of good teamwork, only one mentioned teaching about teamwork. One participant described a written assignment where students were required to identify "effective and ineffective aspects of teams and teamwork" (Participant C3) and then asked students' to role play successful teamwork behaviors. Significantly, the assignment was designed to strengthen teamwork among nurses rather than other disciplines.

Among those who taught clinical courses in addition to didactic, there were three who required their students to attend an interdisciplinary team meeting while in the clinical setting (Participants A1, A2, C3). Two educators had created assignments where students were required to identify other healthcare disciplines who could potentially perform patient care tasks that nurses did not (Participants A1, B3). While all of those interviewed verbalized the value of team-based simulations, in which students from several different healthcare professions would be able to participate together, none had actually taught using this type of method.

Respect. The competency of respect for others was a frequent undercurrent of the discussions with educators, although no assignments were associated with this topic. One interviewee mentioned telling students to respect everyone on the team, "I have spoken with my students about the importance of being kind ... and being respectful [to everyone]" (Participant A3). The majority of the interviewees focused more on a lack of respect between professionals, along with the differences between nurses and others. Many commented about the fear that students have of physicians "they are terrified to [talk with physicians]" (Participant B1), "I think students and even nurses will say 'I'm afraid to talk to the doctor" (Participant C2), and "[how to deal with doctors] when ... doctors ... treat me rotten" (Participant A1). Another educator mentioned that many non-nursing professionals felt that nurses "looked down on them" (Participant B2). Virtually everyone said something about disrespectful relationships with other professionals; in contrast, few discussed ways to foster respect for other professionals.

Values. The competency of common values was the least discussed topic during the interviews. One individual mentioned the need to work as a team to help the patient, "students … learn how those different professions work together for the benefit of the

patients" (A1). No other references were made to a common set of values. No assignments were explicitly designed to acknowledge the reality that the healthcare teams should function with the common goal of helping the patient.

Roles and responsibilities. Although few discussed creating a better understanding of other disciplines' roles, there were some who acknowledged the value in doing so, "I think it's important to look outside of your own role ... [and to] recognize the other team member's roles" (Participant C3). Two participants used lectures and written assignments to explore the roles that different professionals fill patient care (Participants B3, C3). One school had planned an interdisciplinary research conference where students would be able to share knowledge with students from other disciplines (Participant A1). A single educator had organized an interdisciplinary panel discussion for students to help them understand other's roles (Participant A2), and another implemented a simulated team meeting designed to help students understand other's roles (Participant C2). Overall, few discussed the need to understand other disciplines roles and how they may complement or overlap with others.

The data described in this section were gathered from nine nurse educators and provided a complete picture of how those nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. A detailed description of the data has been provided in this section to ensure that the findings of this study were accurate. Other strategies were also employed to ensure trustworthiness. The measures that were used to strengthen the study findings are described in the following section.

Evidence of Trustworthiness

Lincoln and Guba (1985) identified several key strategies to ensure trustworthiness in qualitative case study research. Lincoln and Guba used terms such as credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability. In this study, I addressed trustworthiness in several ways, which are described below.

Credibility

To ensure that I portrayed data were accurately, I used several strategies including triangulation, member checking, and peer-debriefing. Triangulation of data were achieved in this study by gathering data from multiple sources, which included interviews and documents along with maintaining detailed notations during the process. I determined that saturation was obtained after collecting the data because themes began to repeat. After each interview, participants received an e-mailed transcript of their interview and a request for feedback to ensure that the transcript reflected their thoughts and experiences. If the participants identified any discrepancies, they were free to make any changes they thought necessary. Finally, I was able to discuss my conclusions with a qualified peer, specifically regarding the codes and themes created for this study to ensure credibility.

Transferability

Although the intent of qualitative research is not necessarily to demonstrate generalizability, I have made efforts to provide readers with sufficient information to determine if the results could be applied to other situations. To ensure transferability in this study, I have provided detailed descriptions of the data, including quotes, codes, and the themes that were identified. In addition, I have described the characteristics of the participants, including the types of institutions with which they were associated. The provision of details for this study should be sufficient to allow others to determine if this study could apply to their situation.

Dependability

I addressed dependability considerations in the study through triangulation. I have also provided a detailed description of the data collection and the evaluation processes. I also described my possible biases in Chapter 3 of this paper. Finally, my questions were reviewed by a peer to check my thinking and to avoid bias.

Confirmability

As described previously, every attempt was made to ensure confirmability. I have carefully described the process that I used to collect data for this study. In addition, I identified my personal biases and used member checking and peer debriefing to verify the appropriateness of the data analysis process. These actions were accomplished to ensure that my analysis of the data was as accurate as possible and to avoid bias.

Summary

The answers to the questions posed in this study provided significant insight into the phenomenon of nurse educator preparation to teach IPC. After a deep, iterative analysis of the data, five themes were identified. The themes are: (a) academic IPC preparation was limited, (b) lack of formal preparation and an incomplete understanding, (c) interprofessional communication: positive perceptions and perceived barriers, (d) previous IPC exposure influenced instruction, and (e) educators taught IPC informally. Additionally, I divided the final theme into five subthemes, which were guided by the IPEC (2011) core competencies: communication, teamwork, respect, values, and roles/responsibilities.

The data from this study created a wealth of information regarding what kind of preparation nurse educators experienced and how their preparation influenced how IPC was taught. Those who did learn about IPC tended to have only minimal exposure. In addition, exposure to IPC tended to be serendipitous rather than purposeful on the educator's or the institution's part.

Of those interviewed, none were taught how to teach students to work in interdisciplinary teams and few appeared to have a comprehensive understanding of IPC. The most significant exposure to IPC concepts happened to the three educators who worked recently in a clinical nursing job, which was in addition to their full-time teaching position. Those with recent clinical nursing experience demonstrated a greater understanding of IPC. Exposure to IPC concepts seemed to make it more likely that educators would include the concept in their teaching.

Significantly, most educators felt that IPC education was important, yet none of the schools had IPC embedded in their curriculum. Two of the schools reported times when they talked about adding IPC to their simulations in the future but all of the educators identified barriers which prevented them from making IPC a curriculum-wide concept. Barriers to implementation included lack of time, resources, and support.

Nurse educators taught IPC concepts only if they believed it was valuable. Nurse educators were most likely to discuss how they taught students communication skills.

The educators mostly focused on nurse-to-nurse communication, with limited practice talking to other healthcare professionals (this was usually calling educators representing physicians for orders). While no participant provided students with the opportunity to practice communicating with students from different professions, some encouraged students to talk to other professionals while learning in the clinical setting.

Finally, the other four IPEC (2011) core competencies (teamwork, mutual respect, common values, and roles and responsibility) were less widely discussed, with only minimal mention of teamwork and roles. On the topic of respect, there tended to be more discussion about a lack of respect between professions. Participants said very little about common values.

In this chapter, the process of data collection and analysis used in this study were described. I also discussed the results of the study in detail, and the actions used to ensure trustworthiness. In the following chapter, I will explain my interpretations of the findings of this project. I will also discuss the limitations to the study and suggest recommendations for future research. Finally, in the next chapter, I will describe the implications of this study. Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to gain an understanding of how nurse educators were prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. It is valuable to understand nurse educators' experiences because there is evidence that educators have not been consistently trained to teach IPC; yet, their preparation can influence their ability to teach essential IPC skills to their students. Previous researchers had indicated that healthcare professionals who possess critical IPC skills provided safer care to their patients (Boev & Xia, 2015; Eppich, 2015). In contrast, poor teamwork and communication are associated with a higher incidence of patient harm (JC, 2016). IPC education is important because when educators are prepared to teach students IPC skills, they have the potential to positively influence future patient safety.

I used a qualitative multiple case study design to answer the research questions posed in this study. I gathered data from interviews and documents provided by nine nurse educators representing three different schools of nursing located in the western United States. The conceptual framework that I chose for this study was based on Mezirow's (1994, 1997, 2003) TLT and the five core competencies of IPC, as defined by IPEC (2016).

The participants in this study provided valuable insight into the current state of nurse educator preparation to teach IPC. The key finding in this study was that nurse educators received no formal preparation to teach IPC. In addition, the participants did not typically demonstrate a thorough understanding of IPC education, as evidenced by a lack of knowledge about all of the IPEC (2016) identified core competencies.

Although the educators had not formally learned how to teach IPC to students, most had some familiarity with the concept of IPC. A few participants had learned about IPC through recent clinical experience or serendipitous circumstances. The personal experiences that some of the participants described often resulted in an epiphany regarding the need to prepare students for interprofessional interactions.

The participants who had gained new insight were more likely to be motivated to create assignments that emphasized at least some of the elements of IPC. Most of the time, the isolated elements of IPC that educators taught were not done so with IPC in mind. The most commonly taught concept of the core competencies was communication. Conversely, there was almost no focus on the competencies of teamwork, mutual respect, roles and responsibilities, or common values.

None of the schools in this study had a significant program-wide IPC presence. Most of the educators said that, in the past, they had discussed the idea of incorporating IPC into their program with other faculty members. Many expressed the belief that IPC would eventually be part of their curriculum; however, the educators had also identified multiple barriers that had, thus far, prevented them from making substantial changes.

The results of this study confirmed many of the results found in recent literature. The conclusions also lead to an expanded understanding of the phenomena of nurse educator preparation to teach IPC and how preparation may influence teaching. In the following section, I consider the results in the context of past research.

Interpretation of the Findings

The first question I asked in this study was: How do undergraduate nurse educators describe their preparation to teach interprofessional collaboration? After an indepth evaluation of the data, I found two themes that provided significant insight into the first question. These themes, when compared with previous research, confirmed many past discoveries. In addition, I have gained significant understanding of the phenomena under examination. I have organized the following sections by the themes that I discovered during the data analysis process.

Theme 1: Academic IPC Preparation was Limited

The key finding from this study was that none of the participants formally learned how to teach IPC to students. Because I found few descriptions of IPC faculty development in the literature, this result was not completely surprising. Nevertheless, a lack of IPC preparation is problematic because according to experts, nurse educators must understand IPC to teach it (Cransford & Bates, 2015; Davis et al., 2015; Kahaleh et al., 2015). In addition, past studies reinforced the value of carefully planned faculty preparation (Blakeney et al., 2016; Brashers, Owen, & Haizlip, 2015; Coogle et al., 2016). Despite advice from experts that educators need formal training to teach IPC well (Hall & Zierler, 2015; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015), most educators in this study seem to have experienced only minimal exposure to the concept of IPC.

Because my review of the literature unearthed only a handful of studies describing how educators prepared to teach IPC, it is perhaps not surprising that the educators in this study had not participated in any formal professional development on IPC education. Considering the prevalence of literature describing how institutions have taught IPC to students, it was surprising that no one could identify any literature on teaching students IPC concepts.

One interesting and unexpected finding from this study was that, during a conversation with one of the participants, it became obvious that a great deal of the IPC educational literature has been published in IPC-specific professional journals. Because IPC research is more often found in specialized journals, it makes it less likely that educators would find information about IPC education unless they knew what they were looking for. This discovery makes an argument for ensuring that more IPC education literature makes its way into generic nursing education journals.

When educators had learned about IPC, it tended to have occurred in serendipitous and informal ways. One example of how an educator was exposed to IPC concepts happened when an educator was visiting another school that taught using IPC simulations. Two other educators had participated in simulated IPC activities when they were students. These experiences did seem to make a difference because those individuals had expressed a broader than average understanding of IPC education. It is not clear what level of exposure is needed to adequately prepare nurse educators to teach IPC, but past investigators indicated that those with less exposure to IPC were less likely to believe it was valuable (Davis et al., 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015).

The most common type of activity that led educators to possess a higher degree of understanding of IPC seemed to be recent clinical experience. Those who worked in a nursing job in addition to a teaching job were far more familiar with the idea of IPC. During the literature review, I did not find a reference to a possible relationship between clinical experience and educator attitudes regarding IPC; therefore, it is difficult to know if this is an isolated incident. Although the chance encounters described here may have expanded educator awareness of IPC, most still did not possess a thorough understanding of IPC or how to teach it.

Theme 2: Lack of Formal Preparation and an Incomplete Understanding

The participants in this study did not appear to have obtained a great deal of exposure to IPC, and most did not appear to have a firm understanding of IPC education. For example, only one educator discussed the connection between IPC education and patient safety. Since past researchers have indicated that patient safety is the primary goal of IPC education (Bleich, 2016; Hall & Zierler, 2015; Lie et al., 2016), the fact that most of those interviewed did not verbalize that connection is significant. Another example illustrating a lack of knowledge was the participants' collective inability to identify all of the IPEC (2016) core competencies. Since the core competencies are considered the gold standard of IPC education, this inability indicates another significant knowledge gap. The lack of familiarity discovered in this study was consistent with past literature, which indicated that IPC had been a poorly understood concept (Baessler et al., 2016; Blakeney et al., 2016; Gordon et al., 2015). As already noted in previous studies, when educators do not understand IPC, they are unlikely to see a reason to teach it (Baessler et al., 2016; Loversidge & Demb, 2015).

In answer to the first research question posed in this study, the results suggest that the educators who were examined had no formal preparation to teach IPC and did not fully understand the concept. The findings also indicated that most had some sort of exposure to IPC, even if they did not have a complete understanding of the concept. The second research question posed in the study was: How does the preparation that undergraduate nurse educators' experience inform their teaching practice? Three themes emerged concerning Research Question 2. Those themes were interprofessional communication: positive perceptions and perceived barriers, previous IPC exposure influenced instruction, and educators taught IPC informally.

Theme 3: Interprofessional Communication: Positive Perceptions and Perceived Barriers

Although all of the participants said that they thought IPC education was a good idea, none of the schools had IPC infused into their curriculum. In two of the schools, the faculty had talked about creating simulated interprofessional activities; nevertheless, everyone could identify reasons that IPC education did not happen in their institution. The barriers were a lack of time, money, resources, interest, or leadership. Another obstacle was related to educator priorities; some mentioned the overriding need for students to pass the national nursing exam. The interviewees reasoned that their primary focus should be on teaching students the knowledge they would need to pass licensure exams; this sentiment has been expressed previously (Loversidge & Demb, 2015) and appears to continue to be a challenge. All of these barriers were consistent with recent findings (Blakeney et al., 2016; Bressler & Persico, 2016; Chen et al., 2016).

Two additional barriers were not overtly identified by participants but became obvious during the interviews. Although consistent with past research (Bell et al., 2014; Meleis, 2016; Reid et al., 2018), the realization that most participants continued to harbor negative attitudes about working with other disciplines was surprising. In addition to negative attitudes, I have also concluded that a lack of knowledge about IPC was a major barrier. As already discussed, a lack of knowledge is consistent with previous findings (Baessler et al., 2016; Gordon et al., 2015; Loversidge & Demb, 2015). Despite the obstacles described in this section, I did find isolated examples of educators teaching some aspects of IPC. When educators taught elements of IPC, it usually happened because they had been introduced to some aspect of the topic that had been meaningful to them.

Theme 4: Previous IPC Exposure Influenced Instruction

Those who could describe how they learned about specific concepts of IPC were more likely to have found ways to teach it to their students. Current research has reiterated the necessity of positive attitudes when attempting to teach IPC (Becker et al., 2014; Meleis, 2016). The link between exposure and willingness to teach IPC is strong. In addition, when participants believed that a concept was valuable, they were more likely to persuade others to change; this finding is also consistent with recent studies (Cransford & Bates, 2015; Davis et al., 2015; Kahaleh et al., 2015).

Surprisingly, just the act of having a conversation about IPC education during the interview process led several of the interviewees to express enlightenment and motivation to change their teaching practices. This finding was consistent with the TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003), which indicates that learning has the power to provide participants

with a new mindset. Yet, not all of those interviewed had experienced an epiphany, possibly because they had not had sufficient preparation.

Theme 5: Educators Taught IPC Informally

Although most educators reported informal conversations among faculty, none of the schools that were examined had included IPC in their curriculum. A lack of IPC as a curriculum-wide concept was consistent with current literature, which suggests that IPC is not present in all nursing programs (Hickerson et al., 2016; Hopkins & Bromley, 2016; Sexton & Baessler, 2016). The results of this study indicate that when educators learned about an element of IPC they were sometimes independently inspired to teach IPC concepts. Past investigators found that IPC was taught through simulation, written assignments, and clinical experiences (Balogun et al., 2015; Crouch et al., 2015; Krueger et al., 2017). The educators that I interviewed taught using the same types of activities found in past research, but, none of the simulated activities involved students from other disciplines.

Communication was the most commonly taught IPC competency, with many of the participants citing the QSEN (AACN, 2006) initiative as the impetus for teaching communication skills. Despite the number of times communication was discussed, the focus on teaching IPC was narrow in scope and usually involved giving information and requesting orders on the phone. The other IPC concepts received even less attention. Only one of the interviewees taught about teamwork. Significantly, the concept of respect was mentioned frequently; however, it was most often discussed in terms of a lack of respect between disciplines. No one identified an assignment that focused on respect. I was surprised that educators still held negative attitudes about working with other disciplines. Most of the interviewees discussed poor relationships, disrespectful treatment, and power differentials when talking about teaching students' IPC skills. Researchers have indicated that negative relationships from the past may hinder IPC initiatives (Bell et al., 2014; Meleis, 2016; Reid et al., 2018); nevertheless, without positive attitudes, IPC education is not likely to be embraced by educators (Bell et al., 2014). One of the main reasons for providing educators with formal preparation to teach IPC is that attitudes must be confronted before educators will be ready to let go of negative constructs from the past (Hall & Zierler, 2015; Lie et al., 2016; Sullivan et al., 2015). When examined through the lens of TLT and the IPEC (2016) core competencies, other considerations also come into view.

Theory and the Results

The TLT (Mezirow, 1994, 1997, 2003), along with the core competencies of interprofessional education as described by the IPEC (2016) provided the framework that guided the development, execution, and interpretation of this study. The results of this study confirm Mezirow's assumption that when faced with the right kind of stimulus (i.e., exposure to IPC education, clinical experience, etc.), educators were inspired to teach IPC concepts to students. Using the IPEC core competencies as a benchmark, a lack of knowledge limited the changes that educators made. Based on the TLT, educators need both the requisite knowledge of IPC and the belief that IPC education has value to succeed. The results of this study indicated that the educators under examination may have lacked the knowledge necessary to teach IPC. In addition to a lack of knowledge, nurse educator attitudes also appeared to have been a significant barrier to change. Many educators continued to hold on to past negative beliefs and behaviors, and this may have prevented them from moving forward. Because knowledge and attitudes are so interconnected, they may be difficult to separate without thoughtful and deliberate training. The findings of this investigation make a strong argument for providing faculty development focused on the core competencies and anchored in the principles of transformational learning.

Limitations of the Study

I identified several limitations in this study. The sample size of this study was relatively small, with only nine participants. In addition, in an attempt to limit the scope of this study, only three schools of nursing in one geographic area were examined. Therefore, due to the limited number of schools and educators examined, the results of this study may not reflect the needs or experiences of other institutions or educators. In spite of the small sample size, I did gain saturation, which strengthens the credibility of this study. It is also possible that other geographic areas may have different characteristics and that interviewing nurse educators in other regions might obtain significantly different results. Another limitation of this study is the nonrandom sampling design of the study. It is possible that those who responded to my request to participate could have different attributes than educators who did not participate.

Recommendations

This study contributes to what is known about nurse educator preparation to teach IPC and how IPC was taught. The results of this study indicated a connection between knowledge, attitudes, and whether IPC is purposefully taught in the program. Based on the results of this study, I have several recommendations. First, it would be valuable to conduct this study with a larger number of institutions and educators. More extensive research could be done to determine how nursing programs in the United States purposefully include IPC in their curriculum as well as how IPC is taught. Further research could help to determine what nurse educators and administrators know about IPC education and what knowledge gaps exist. Finally, due to the realization that IPC literature may not be viewed by educators due to the practice of publishing IPC education research in IPC-specific journals, I recommend that nursing education journals publish more articles on IPC.

Implications

The results of this study have clear implications for positive social change in the field of nursing education. These findings revealed that there are still educators who do not understand or teach IPC. Those involved in nurse education, whether as leaders or as teachers, may wish to examine the current understanding of IPC education among faculty. While many institutions have embraced IPC education, it is also clear that many have not. Therefore, institutions may use the understanding gained in this study to examine both educator preparation to teach IPC and how IPC is taught at their institutions. If IPC is not found to be a part of their curriculum, I recommend that

administrators consider ways that this can be changed, which may include the addition of faculty development on IPC. The results of this study might also have implications for educators representing healthcare professions other than nursing. Because all healthcare professionals would benefit from learning how to work in interprofessional teams, there may be similar educator needs in other professions. It is possible that my findings could encourage educators from several professions to consider the possible need for educator preparation to teach IPC.

By disseminating the results of this study, I hope to raise awareness of IPC best practices with nurse educators at schools of nursing. I, therefore, plan to publish the findings of this study in a nursing education peer-reviewed journal. In addition, I also plan to present a poster at a national nursing education conference to share my conclusions. I also intend to share my research with the intuitions that participated in this study and with the institution where I currently I teach. Finally, in disseminating my research to a broader audience, I hope to inspire positive social change by bring attention to the connection between IPC education and patient safety and inspire educators to gain knowledge and change behaviors.

Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to understand how undergraduate nurse educators have been prepared to teach IPC and how their preparation informed their teaching. The results of this study revealed a lack of nurse educator preparation and revealed significant gaps in knowledge about IPC education. Nurse educators did not always understand the concept of IPC, and they did not know how it should be taught. Attitudes about IPC education may also have prevented educators from being motivated to teach IPC. The lack of preparation among the participants has, consequently, led to the absence of IPC in the programs examined in this study. Because of these findings, understanding educator knowledge and attitudes regarding IPC education should be considered when planning the curricular content in nursing programs.

As an integral part of the healthcare team, nurses should graduate ready to practice interprofessionally. When interprofessional teams collaborate and communicate successfully, patient outcomes improve. With patient safety in mind, nurse educators should have sufficient preparation to teach IPC. Additional nurse educator faculty development may be one way to remedy the problem. Stakeholders in nurse education administration may wish to use the findings of this study to assess the learning needs of their faculty related to IPC education. When educators possess a complete understanding of IPC and how to teach it, there is a potential to influence positive social change that could have lasting implications for nurse education leaders, teachers, new nurses, and patients.

References

American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2006). Hallmarks of quality and patient safety. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, 22 (6), 329-330. doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2006.10.005

American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2012, February 15). AACN advances nursing's role in interprofessional education [News release]. State News Service.

- Accreditation Commission for Education in Nursing. (2017). ACEN and accreditation. Retrieved from http://www.acenursing.org/faq/#Q3
- Arenson, C., Umland, E., Collins, L., Kern, S. B., Hewston, L. A., Jerpbak, C., ... Lyons, K. (2015). The health mentors program: Three years' experience with longitudinal, patient-centered interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(2), 138-143. doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.944257
- Baessler, M., Best, W., & Sexton, M. (2016). Beyond program objectives. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 47(6), 248-249. doi:10. 3928/00220124-20160518-03
- Balogun, S. A., Rose, K., Thomas, S., Owen, J., & Brashers, V. (2015). Innovative interprofessional geriatric education for medical and nursing students: Focus on transitions in care. *The Quarterly Journal of Medicine*, *108*, 465-471. doi:10.1093/qjmed/hcu226
- Banks, S., Stanley, M. J., Brown, S., & Matthew, W. (2019). Simulation-based interprofessional education: A nursing and social work collaboration. *The Journal* of Nursing Education, 58(2), 110-113. doi:10.3928/01484834-20190122-09

- Barr, H. (2013). Toward a theoretical framework for interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 27, 4-9. doi:L10.3109/13561820.2012.698328
- Beard, T. S., Robertson, T. M., Semler, J. R., & Cude, C. J. (2015). A study of interprofessional collaboration in undergraduate medical laboratory science and nursing education. *Clinical Laboratory Science*, 28(2), 83-90. doi:10.29074/ascls.28.2.83
- Becker, K. L., Hanyok, L. A., & Walton-Moss, B. (2014). The turf and baggage of nursing and medicine: Moving forward to achieve success in interprofessional education. *The Journal for Nurse Practioners*, *10*(4), 240-244. doi:10.1016/j.nurpra.2014.02.004
- Beckett, C. D., & Kipnis, G. (2009). Collaborative communication: Integrating SBAR to improve quality/patient safety outcomes. *Journal for Healthcare Quality*, 31(5), 19-28. doi:10.1111/j.1945-1474.2009.00043.x
- Bell, A. V., Michalec, B., & Arenson, C. (2014). The (stalled) progress of interprofessional collaboration: The role of gender. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 28(2). doi:10.3109/13561820.2013.851073
- Bergh, A., Bac, M., Hugo, J., & Sandars, J. (2016). Making a difference- Medical students' opportunities for transformational change in health care and learning through quality improvement projects. *BMC Medical Journal*, *16*. doi:10.1186/s12909-0694-1
- Berman, A., Beazley B., Karshmer J., Prion, S., Van, P., Wallace, J., & West, N. (2014). Competence gaps among unemployed new nursing graduates entering a

community-based transition-to-practice program. *Nurse Educator*, *39*(2). doi: 10.1097/NNE.000000000000018

- Bigbee, J. L., Rainwater, J., & Butani, L. (2016). Use of a needs assessment in the development of an interprofessional faculty development program. *Nurse Educator*, 41(6). doi:10.1097/NNE.00000000000270
- Blakeney, E. A., Pfeifle, A., Jones, M., Hall, L. W., & Zierler, B. K. (2016). Findings from a mixed-methods study of an interprofessional faculty development program. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, *30*(1), 83-89. doi:10.3109/13561820.2015.1051615
- Bleich, M. R. (2016). Interprofessional education: Selecting faculty and course design,
 Part II. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 47(3), 106-108. doi: 10.3928/00220124-201601218-04
- Bloomberg, L. D., & Volpe, M. (2012). *Completing your qualitative dissertation: A roadmap from beginning to end.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Bodan, R. C., & Biklen, S. K. (2007). *Qualitative research for education: An introduction to theories and methods* (5th ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Boev, C., & Xia, Y. (2015). Nurse-Physician collaboration and hospital-acquired infections in critical care. *Critical Care Nursing*, *35*(2), 66-72. doi:10.4037/ccn2015809
- Brashers, V., Owen, J., & Haizlip, J. (2015). Interprofessional education and practice guide No. 2: Developing and implementing a center for interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(2), 195-99.

doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.962130

- Bressler, T., & Persico, L. (2016). Interprofessional education: Partnerships in the educational proc. *Nurse Education in Practice*, *16*(1), 144-147. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2015.07.004
- Burkholder, G. J., Cox, K. A., & Crawford, L. M. (2016). *The scholar-practitioner's guide to research design*. Baltimore, MD: Laureate Publishing.
- Cahn, P. S. (2014). In and out of the curriculum: A historical case study in implementing interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 28(2), 128-133. doi:10/3109/13561820.2013.872607
- Chen, A. K., Rivera, J., Rotter, N., Green, E., & Kools, S. (2016). Interprofessional education in the clinical setting: A qualitative look at the preceptor's perspective in training advanced practice nursing students. *Nurse Education in Practice*, 21, 29-36. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2016.09.006

Christofilos, V., DeMatteo, D., & Penciner, R. (2015). Outcomes of commitment to change statements after an interprofessional faculty development program. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(3), 273-275. doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.950725

Clark, K., Congdon, H. B., Macmillan, K., Gonzales, J. P., & Guerra, A. (2015). Changes in perceptions and attitudes of healthcare profession student's pre and post academic course experience of team-based care for the critically ill. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, *31*(4), 330-339. doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2015.01.006

Coleman, M. T., McLean, A., Williams, L., & Hasan, K. (2017). Improvement in

interprofessional student learning and patient outcomes. Journal of

Interprofessional Education and Practice, 8. doi:10.1016/j.xjep.2017.05.003

- Congdon, H. B. (2016). Interprofessional education (IPE) practices at universities across the United States with an established IPE infrastructure in place. *Journal of Interprofessional Education*, 5, 53-58. doi:10.1016/j.xjep.2016.10.001
- Coogle, C. L., Hackett, L., Owens, M. G., Ansello, E. F., & Mathews, J. H. (2016).
 Perceived self-efficacy gains following an interprofessional faculty development programme in geriatrics education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 30(4).
 doi:10.1080/13561820.2016.1177003
- Cransford, J. S., & Bates, T. (2015). Infusing interprofessional education into the nursing curriculum. *Nurse Educator*, 40(1), 16-20. doi:10.1097/NNE.00000000000077
- Creswell, J. W. (2007). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches* (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Crouch, S. J., Fillmore, L., Fly, L. M., & Ukot, E. (2015). Impact of inter-professional education on nursing student outcomes in the online environment. *American Journal of Health Sciences*, 6(2). doi:10.19030/ajhs.v6i2.9499
- Dalrymple, L., Martin, C. H., & Smith, W. (2013). Improving understanding of teaching strategies perceived by interprofessional learning (IPL) lecturers to enhance students' formulating of multidisciplinary roles: An exploratory qualitative study. *Journal of Research in Interprofessional Practice and Education*, 3(1). doi:10.22230/jripe.2013v3n1a72

Davis, B. P., Clevenger, C. K., Posnock, S., Robertson, B. D., & Ander, D. S. (2015).

Teaching the teachers: Faculty development in inter-professional education. *Applied Nursing Research*, 28. doi:10.1016/j.apnr.2014.03.003

- Delunas, L. R., & Rouse, S. (2014). Nursing and medical student attitudes about communication and collaboration before and after interprofessional education experience. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, *35*(2), 100-105. doi:10.5480/11-716.1
- Djukic, M., Adams, J., Fulmer, T., Szyld, D., Lee, S., Oh, S., & Triola, M. (2015). Elearning with virtual teammates: A novel approach to interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(5), 476-482. doi:10.3109/13561820.2015.1030068
- Doll, J., Maio, A., & Potthoff, M. (2018). Epic failure: Lessons learned from interprofessional faculty development. *Perspectives in Medical Education*, 7, 408-411. doi:10.1007/s40037-018-0488-8
- Doucet, S., Loney, E., & Brown, P. A. (2016). Perceptions of graduating health professional students of their interprofessional education experiences during prelicensure education. *Journal of Allied Health*, 45(2), E5-E9. Retrieved from https://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/asahp/jah
- Eppich, W. (2015). "Speaking up" for patient safety in the pediatric emergency department. *Clinical Pediatric Emergency Medicine*, 16(2), 83-89. doi:10.1016/j.cpem.2015.04.010
- Fewster-Thuente, L. (2014). A contemporary method to teach collaboration to students. *Journal of Nursing Education*, *53*(11), 641-645.
doi:10.3109/13561820.2013.791260

- Fewster-Thuente, L., & Batteson, T. (2016). Teaching collaboration competencies to healthcare provider teaching collaboration competencies to healthcare students through simulation. *Journal of Allied Health*, 45(2), 147-151. Retrieved from http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/asahp/jah
- Fletcher, K. A., & Meyer, M. (2016, March/April). Coaching model + clinical playbook
 = transformative learning. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, *32*, 121-129.
 doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2015.09.001
- Foronda, C., MacWilliams, B., & McArthur, E. (2016). Interprofessional communication in healthcare: An integrative review. *Nurse Education in Practice*. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2016.04.005
- Frankel, A., Federico, F., & Lenoci-Edwards, J. (2017). A framework for safe, reliable, and effective care [White paper]. Retrieved from Institute for Healthcare Improvement and Safe, Reliable Healthcare: http://www.ihi.org
- Gordon, M. A., Lasaterm, K., Brunett, P., & Dieckmann, N. F. (2015). Interprofessional education finding a place to start. *Nurse Educator*, 40(5). doi:10.1097/NNE. 000000000000164
- Grace, S., McLeod, G., Streckfuss, J., Ingram, L., & Morgan, A. (2016). Preparing health students for interprofessional placements. *Nursing Education in Practice*, 17, 15-21. doi:10.1016/j.nepr.2016.02.001
- Greer, A. G., Clay, M., Blue, A., Evans, C. H., & Garr, D. (2014). The status of interprofessional education and interprofessional prevention education in

academic health centers: A national baseline survey. *Academic Medicine*, 89(5), 799-805. doi:10.1097/ACM.0000000000002

- Hall, L. W., & Zierler, B. K. (2015). Interprofessional education and practice guide No.
 1: Developing faculty to facilitate interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(1), 3-7. doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.937483
- Hean, S., Craddock, D., & Hammick, M. (2012). Theoretical insights into interprofessional education: AMEE Guide No. 62. *Medical Teacher*, 34(2), 78-101. doi:10.3109/0142159X.2012.650740
- Hemmings, B. C. (2015). Strengthening the teaching self-efficacy of early career academics. *Issues in Educational Research*, 25(1). Retrieved from http://www.iier.org
- Hermann, C. P., Head, B. A., Black, K., & Singleton, K. (2016). Preparing nursing students for interprofessional practice: The interdisciplinary curriculum for oncology palliative care education. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, 32(1), 62-71. doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2015.06.001
- Hickerson, K. A., Taylor, L. A., & Terhaar, M. F. (2016). The preparation-practice gap:
 An integrative literature review. *Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 47(1), 17-23. doi:10.3928/00220124-20151230-06

Hinderer, K. A., Head, B. A., Black, K., & Singleton, K. (2016). An interprofessional approach to undergraduate critical care education. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 53(3), S46-S50. doi:10.3928/01484834-20140217-05

Hopkins, J. L., & Bromley, G. E. (2016). Preparing new graduates for interprofessional

teamwork: Effectiveness of a nurse residency program. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 47(3), 140-148. doi:10.3928/00220124-20160218-10

- Indiana University Center for Postsecondary Research. (2017). Carnegie classification of institutions of higher education [Website]. Retrieved from http://carnegieclassifications.iu.edu/lookup/lookup.php
- Institute of Medicine. (2001). Crossing the quality chasm: A new health system for the 21st century. Washington DC: National Academy Press.
- Institute of Medicine. (2010). *The future of nursing: Leading change, advancing health* [Report]. Retrieved from http://www.nationalacademies.org

Interprofessional Education Collaborative. (2011). Core competencies for interprofessional collaborative practice: Report of an expert panel. Washington, D.C.: Author.

- Interprofessional Education Collaborative. (2016). Core competencies for interprofessional Collaborative Practice: 2016 Update. Retrieved from http://www.aacn.nche.edu/education-resources/IPEC-2016-Updated-Core-Competencies-Report.pdf
- James, J. T. (2013). A new, evidence-based estimate of patient harms associated with hospital care. *Journal of Patient Safety*, 9(3), 122-128. doi:10.1097/PTS.0b013e3182948a69
- Johnson, S. C., Lynch, C., Lockeman, K. S., & Dow, A. W. (2015). Student-defined needs during interprofessional learning: The role of faculty as facilitators. *Journal* of Interprofessional Education & Practice, 1, 37-42.

doi:10.1016/j.xjep.2015.07.068

- Joint Commission. (2016). Sentinel event data-Event type by year. Retrieved from https://www.jointcommission.org/sentinel_event.aspx
- Josiah Macy Jr. Foundation. (2013). *Interprofessional care coordination: Looking to the future* [Issue brief]. Retrieved from The New York Academy of Medicine: www.NYAM.org
- Kahaleh, A. A., Danielson, J., Franson, K. L., Wesley, A. N., & Umland, E. M. (2015).
 An interprofessional education panel on development, implementation, and assessment strategies. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 79(6). doi:10.5688/ajpe79678
- Kear, T. M. (2013). Transformative learning during nursing education: A model of interconnectivity. *Nurse Education Today*, *33*(9), 1083-1087.
 doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2012.03.016
- Ketcherside, M., Rhodes, D., Powelson, S., Cox, C., & Parker, J. (2017). Translating interprofessional theory to interprofessional practice. *Journal of Professional Nursing*, 33, 370-377. doi:10.1016/j.profnurs.2017.03.002
- King, S., Drummond, J., Hughes, E., Bookhalter, S., Huffman, D., & Ansell, D. (2013).
 An inter-institutional collaboration: Transforming education through interprofessional simulations. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 27(5), 429-431. doi:10.3109/13561820.2013.791260
- Kohn, L. T., Corrigan, J. M., & Donaldson, M. S. (2000). *To err is human: Building a safer health system*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. Retrieved

from http://www.nationalacademies.org

- Krueger, L., Ernstmeyer, K., & Kirking, E. (2017). Impact of interprofessional simulation on nursing students' attitudes toward teamwork and collaboration. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 56(6), 321-327. doi:10.3928/01484834-20170518-02
- Kuennen, J. K. (2015). Critical reflection: A transformative learning process integrating theory and evidence-based practice. World Views on Evidence-Based Nursing, 12(5), 306-308. doi:10.1111/wvn.12095
- Lash, B., Barnett, M., Parekh, N., Shieh, A., Louie, M., & Tang, T. (2014). Perceived benefits and challenges of interprofessional education based on a multidisciplinary faculty member survey. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 78(10), 180. doi:10.5688/ajpe7810180
- LeGros, T. A., Amerongen, H. M., Cooley, J. H., & Schloss, E. P. (2015). Using learning theory, interprofessional facilitation competencies, and behavioral indicators to evaluate facilitator training. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(6), 596-602. doi:10.3109/13561820.2015.1040874
- Lennen, N., & Miller, B. (2017). Introducing interprofessional education in nursing curricula. *Teaching and Learning in Nursing*, 12(1). doi:10.1016/j.teln.2016.07.002
- Lie, D. A., Forest, C. P., Kysh, L., & Sinclair, L. (2016). Interprofessional education and practice guide No. 5: Interprofessional teaching for prequalification students in clinical settings. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, *30*(3), 324-330. doi:10.3109/13561820.2016.1141752

- Lincoln, Y. S., & Guba, E. G. (1985). Rigor. In L. M. Given (Ed.), *The SAGE* encyclopedia of qualitative research methods (pp. 44–914). Newbury Park, CA: Sage
- Liu, M., Poirier, T., Butler, L., Comrie, R., & Pailden, J. (2015). Design and evaluation of interprofessional cross-cultural communication sessions. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(6), 622-627. doi:10.3109/13561820.2015.1051215
- Lodico, M. G., Spaulding, D., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Loversidge, J., & Demb, A. (2015). Faculty perceptions of key factors in interprofessional education. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(4), 298-304. doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.99191
- Makary, M. A., & Daniel, M. (2016). Medical error-the third leading cause of death in the US. *British Medical Journal*, *353*. doi:10.1136/bmj.i2139
- McMorrow, S. L., & Huber, K. E. (2017). Capacity building to improve interprofessional collaboration through a faculty learning community. *The Open Journal of Occupational Therapy*, 5(3). doi:10.15453/2168-6408.1371
- Meijer, M., Kuijpers, M., Boei, F., Vrieling, E., & Geijsel, G. (2016). Professional development of teacher-educators towards transformative learning. *Professional Development in Education*. doi:10.1080/19415257.2016.1254107
- Meleis, A. I. (2016). Interprofessional education: A summary of reports and barriers to recommendations. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 48(1), 106-112. doi:10.1111/jnu.12184

Merriam, S. B. (2009). *Qualitative research*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.

Mezirow, J. (1994). Understanding transformation theory. Adult Education Quarterly,

44(4), 222-232. Retrieved from http://journals.sagepub.com/home/aeq

- Mezirow, J. (1997). Transformative learning: Theory to practice. In *New Directions for Adults and Continuing Education* (pp. 5-12). doi:10.1002/ace.7401
- Mezirow, J. (2003). *Epistemology of Transformative Learning*. Unpublished manuscript. Retrieved from http://184.182.233.150/rid=1LW06CB3L-1R1W965-1Z5Z/Copy%20of%20Mezirow_EpistemologyTLC.pdf
- Mills, A. J., Durepos, G., & Wiebe, E. (2012). Encyclopedia of case study research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Mladenovic, J., & Tilden, V. P. (2017). Strategies for overcoming barriers to IPE at a health sciences university. *Journal of Interprofessional Education & Practice*, 8, 10-13. doi:10.1016/j.xjep.2017.05.002
- Motycka, C., Egelund, E. F., Gannon, J., Genuardi, F., Gautam, S., Stittsworth, S., . . .
 Simon, L. (2018). Using interprofessional medication management simulations to impact student attitudes toward teamwork to prevent medication errors. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, *10*(7), 982-989.
 doi:10.1016/j.cptl.2018.04.010
- National Advisory Council on Nurse Education and Practice. (2015). Incorporating interprofessional education and practice into nursing [Website]. Retrieved from https://www.hrsa.gov

National League for Nursing. (2014). Number of basic nursing programs by type

[Website]. Retrieved from http://www.nln.org

- National League for Nursing. (2015). *Interprofessional collaboration in education and practice. A Living Document from the National League for Nursing*. Retrieved from http://www.nln.org/professional-development-programs/teachingresources/interprofessional-education-(ipe)
- National League for Nursing. (2016). A vision for interprofessional collaboration in education and practice. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, *37*(1), 58.
 doi:10.1097/01.NEP.0000476111.94472.a6
- New, S. N., Huff, D. C., Hutchinson, L. C., Hutchinson, T. J., Ragsdale, P. S., Jennings, J. E., & Greenfield, T. M. (2015). Integrating collaborative interprofessional simulation into pre-licensure health care programs. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, *36*(6), 396-397. doi:10.5480/13-1108
- Olenick, M., & Allen, L. R. (2013). Faculty intent to engage in interprofessional education. *Journal of Multidisciplinary Healthcare*, 2013(6), 149-161. Retrieved from https://doaj.org
- Padgett, J., Gossett, K., Mayer, R., Chien, W., & Turner, F. (2017). Improving patient safety through high reliability organizations. *The Qualitative Report*, 22(2), 410-425. Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/
- Pardue, K. T. (2015). A framework for the design implementation, and evaluation of interprofessional education. *Nurse Educator*, 40(1). doi:10.1097/NNE.000000000000093

Park, J., Hamlin, M., Hawking, E., & Hawking, W. (2014). Developing positive attitudes

toward interprofessional collaboration among students in the health care professions. *Educational Gerontology*, *40*, 894-908. doi:10.1080/03601277.2014.908619

Pepin, J., Goudreau, J., Lavoie, P., Belisle, M., Blanchet Garneau, A., Boyer, L., & Lechasseur, K. (2017). A nursing education research framework for transformative learning and interdependence of academia and practice. *Nurse Education Today*, 52, 50-52. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2017.02.001

- Poirier, T., & Wilhelm, M. (2014). An interprofessional faculty seminar focused on interprofessional education. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 78(4). doi:10.5688/ajpe78480
- Prentice, D., Engel, J., Taplay, K., & Stobbe, K. (2015). Interprofessional collaboration:
 The experience of nursing and medical students' interprofessional education. *Global Qualitative Nursing Research*, 2, 1-9. doi:10.1177/233393614560566
- Reid, A., Fielden, S. A., Holt, J., MacLean, J., & Quinton, N. D. (2018). Learning from interprofessional education: A cautionary tale. *Nurse Education Today*, 69, 128-133. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2018.07.004
- Rhodes, J. (2016). Breaking down educational silos. *Kai Tiaki Nursing in New Zealand*, 22(1), 16-17. Retrieved from https://www.nzno.org.nz/resources/kai_tiaki
- Rossler, K. L., Buelow, J. R., Thompson, A. W., & Knofczynski, G. (2017). Effective learning of interprofessional teamwork. *Nurse Educator*, 42(2), 67-71. doi:10.1097/NNE.00000000000000313

Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data (pp.

129-151). Thousand Oaks: CA: Sage.

- Salam, T., Saylor, J. L., & Cowperthwait, A. L. (2015). Attitudes of nurse and physician trainees towards an interprofessional simulated education experience on pain assessment and management. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(3), 276-278. doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.950726.
- Saldana, J. (2009). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*. Thousand Oaks: CA: Sage.
- Saylor, H., Vernoony, S., Selekman, J., & Cowperthwait, A. (2016). Interprofessional Education using a palliative care simulation. *Nurse Educator*, 41(3), 125-129. doi:10.1097/NNE.00000000000228
- Sexton, M., & Baessler, M. (2016). Interprofessional collaborative practice. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 47(4), 156-157. doi:10.3928/00220124-20160322-03
- Shanahan, C. A., & Lewis, J. (2015). Perceptions of interprofessional clinical simulation among Perceptions of interprofessional clinical simulation among medical and nursing students: A pilot study. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(5), 504-506. doi:10.3109/13561820.2015.1027336

Shrader, S., Mauldin, M., Hammad, S., Mitcham, M., & Blue, A. (2015). Developing a comprehensive faculty development program to promote interprofessional education, practice, and research at a free-standing academic health science center. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(2), 165-167. doi:10.3109/13561820.2014.940417

- Smith, K. A. (2014). Health care interprofessional education: Encouraging technology, teamwork, and team performance. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 45(4), 181-187. doi:10.3928/00220124-20140327-01
- Sorinola, O. O., Thistlewaite, J., Davies, D., & Peile, E. (2015). Faculty development for educators: A realist evaluation. *Advances in Health Science Education*, 20, 385-401. doi:10.1007/s10459-014-9534-4
- Speakman, E., & Arenson, C. (2015). Going back to the future: What is all the buzz about interprofessional education and collaborative practice? *Nurse Educator*, 40(1), 3-4. doi:10.1097/NNE.000000000000104

Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Sterrett, S. E., Hawkins, S. R., Hertweck, M. L., & Schreiber, J. (2015). Developing communities of interprofessional practice: Using a communities of practice framework for interprofessional education. *Nurse Educator*, 40(1), E1-E4. doi:10.1097/NNE.000000000000109
- Sullivan, M., Kiovsky, R. D., Mason, D. J., Hill, C. D., & Dukes, C. (2015). Interprofessional collaboration and education. *American Journal of Nursing*, 115(3), 47-54. doi:10.1097/01.NAJ.0000461822.40440.58
- Sweigart, L. I., Umoren, R. A., Scott, P. J., Carlton, K. H., Jones, J. A., Truman, B., & Gossett, E. J. (2016). Virtual TeamSTEPPS(®) simulations produce teamwork attitude changes among health professions students. *The Journal of Nursing Education*, 55(1), 31. doi:10.3928/01484834-20151214-08

Taylor, E. W. (2007). An update of transformative learning theory: A critical review of

the empirical research (1999-2005). *The International Journal of Lifelong Education*, 26(2), 173-191. doi:10.1080/02601370701219475

- Titzer, J. L., Swenty, C. F., & Wilson, G. M. (2015). Interprofessional education: Lessons learned from conducting an electronic health record assignment. *Journal of Interprofessional Care*, 29(6), 536-540. doi:10.3109/13561820.2015.1021000
- Turrentine, F. E., Rose, K. M., Hanks, J. B., Lorntz, B., Ownen, J. A., Brashers, V. L., & Ramsdale, E. E. (2016). Interprofessional training enhances collaboration between nursing and medical students: A pilot study. *Nurse Educator Today*, 40, 33-38. doi:10.1016/j.nedt.2016.01.024
- U.S. Department of Education. (n.d.). *Accreditation* [website]. Retrieved from https://ope.ed.gov/accreditation/agencies.aspx
- Vogt, W. P. (2012). *When to use what research design*. [E-book]. Retrieved from http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/waldenu/detail.action?docID=873354
- Von der Lancken, S., & Levenhagen, K. (2014). Interprofessional with nursing and physical therapy students to promote caregiver and patient safety. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 53(12), 704-709. doi:10.3928/01484834-20141118-14
- West, C., Veronin, M., Landry, K., Kurz, T., Satzak, B., Quiram, B., & Graham, L.
 (2015). Tools to investigate how interprofessional education activities link to competencies. *Medical Education Online*, 20(1). doi:10.3402/meo.v20.28627
- World Health Organization. (2010). Framework for action on interprofessional education & collaborative practice (WHO Publication No. 10.3). Retrieved from http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/70185/1/WHO_HRH_HPN_10.3_eng.pdf

?ua=1

Yin, R. K. (2003). Case study research design and methods (2nd ed.). Thousand Oaks,

CA: Sage.

Appendix: Interview Protocol

Date and time:

Location of Interview:

Interviewee Code:

Thank you so much for agreeing to participate in my research project.

Purpose of Study Interviews: I am conducting this interview because I am interested in knowing more about how educators have been prepared to teach IPC. You were invited because you are a nurse educator and can provide valuable information for this study. I am hopeful that I can learn more about this subject and your participation will help me to do that.

Rights and Confidentiality: I will begin by asking you to read the consent form. If you have any questions, I will answer them. If you agree with the terms as written, please sign the form.

Explanation of Process: This interview will take approximately 60 minutes. Do I have your permission to audio-record this interview? (Recorder will be started after permission is granted).

Background Questions:

- What type of nursing program do you teach in? (ADN/BSN)
- How long have you been a nurse educator?
- What degree(s) have you earned?

1. How does your definition of IPC education compare with the WHO definition of IPC?

2. What kind of preparation did you receive and where or how did you obtain it?

- 3. Did you participate in any type of interprofessional activities when you were a student?
- 4. How is IPC taught by you?
- 5. How is IPC taught in your institution?
- 6. Do you believe that IPC education can impact student thinking or behavior?
- 7. Did your preparation influence your teaching practices?
- 8. Do you feel like you have been adequately prepared to teach IPC?
- 9. Do you have anything to add to this conversation?

Possible probing questions:

- What do you mean?
- I am not sure I understand, could you please explain that?
- Could you give me an example?
- What did you do/say then?
- Could you give me more details about that?

Conclusion:

Thank you for answering my questions, I appreciate your time. I remind you that your identity will not be disclosed, and your answers will remain anonymous. I plan to send you the transcribed interview through an e-mail in approximately 7 days. If you note any discrepancies, I would appreciate your notifying me through a reply within a week from when you received the e-mail. If I do not receive a reply, I will assume that you agree with the transcription.